

## **Medical Coverage Policy**

Effective Date	.4/15/2025
Next Review Date	.3/15/2026
Coverage Policy Number	0515

## **Miscellaneous Musculoskeletal Procedures**

### **Table of Contents**

Overview	2
Coverage Policy	2
Health Equity Considerations	3
General Background	4
Medicare Coverage Determinations	. 21
Appendix: Procedure to Coding Crosswalk.	. 21
Coding Information	. 22
References	. 26
Revision Details	. 47

### **Related Coverage Resources**

Bone Graft Substitutes Knee Surgery: Arthroscopic and Open Procedures Plantar Fasciitis Treatments Shoulder Surgery: Arthroscopic and Open Procedures Tissue-Engineered Skin Substitutes

#### **INSTRUCTIONS FOR USE**

The following Coverage Policy applies to health benefit plans administered by Cigna Companies. Certain Cigna Companies and/or lines of business only provide utilization review services to clients and do not make coverage determinations. References to standard benefit plan language and coverage determinations do not apply to those clients. Coverage Policies are intended to provide quidance in interpreting certain standard benefit plans administered by Cigna Companies. Please note, the terms of a customer's particular benefit plan document [Group Service Agreement, Evidence of Coverage, Certificate of Coverage, Summary Plan Description (SPD) or similar plan document] may differ significantly from the standard benefit plans upon which these Coverage Policies are based. For example, a customer's benefit plan document may contain a specific exclusion related to a topic addressed in a Coverage Policy. In the event of a conflict, a customer's benefit plan document always supersedes the information in the Coverage Policies. In the absence of a controlling federal or state coverage mandate, benefits are ultimately determined by the terms of the applicable benefit plan document. Coverage determinations in each specific instance require consideration of 1) the terms of the applicable benefit plan document in effect on the date of service; 2) any applicable laws/regulations; 3) any relevant collateral source materials including Coverage Policies and; 4) the specific facts of the particular situation. Each coverage request should be reviewed on its own merits. Medical directors are expected to exercise clinical judgment where appropriate and have discretion in making individual coverage determinations. Where coverage for care or services does not depend on specific circumstances, reimbursement will only be provided if a requested service(s) is submitted in accordance with the relevant criteria outlined in the applicable Coverage Policy, including covered diagnosis and/or procedure code(s). Reimbursement is not allowed for services when billed for conditions or diagnoses that are not covered under this Coverage Policy (see "Coding Information" below). When billing, providers must use the most appropriate codes as of the effective date of the submission. Claims submitted

Page 1 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515 for services that are not accompanied by covered code(s) under the applicable Coverage Policy will be denied as not covered. Coverage Policies relate exclusively to the administration of health benefit plans. Coverage Policies are not recommendations for treatment and should never be used as treatment guidelines. In certain markets, delegated vendor guidelines may be used to support medical necessity and other coverage determinations.

### Overview

This Coverage Policy addresses miscellaneous musculoskeletal procedures, including but not limited to articular cartilage repair (other than the knee joint), ligament/meniscus reconstruction, intra-articular joint injections, and thermal capsular shrinkage (thermal capsulorrhaphy).

## **Coverage Policy**

#### Articular Cartilage Repair

Each of the following procedures\* is considered not medically necessary for treatment of articular cartilage defects involving joints other than the distal femur and patellar articular cartilage within the knee (e.g., ankle, elbow, shoulder):

- autologous chondrocyte implantation (e.g., Carticel<sup>®</sup>, MACI<sup>®</sup> [Vericel Corporation, Cambridge, MA])
- osteochondral allograft transplantation
- osteochondral autograft transplantation

**\*Note**: Please reference the Cigna Medical Coverage Policy - "Knee Surgery: Arthroscopic and Open Procedures" for medical necessity criteria for treatment of articular cartilage defects within the knee.

## Articular cartilage repair using ANY of the following, for any joint, is considered experimental, investigational or unproven:

- cartilage regeneration membrane (e.g., Chondro-Gide<sup>®</sup>)
- xenograft implantation into the articular surface
- synthetic resorbable polymers (e.g., PolyGraft<sup>™</sup> BGS, TruFit<sup>®</sup> [cylindrical plug], TruGraft<sup>™</sup> [granules])
- juvenile cartilage allograft tissue implantation, including minced cartilage (e.g., DeNovo<sup>®</sup> NT Natural Tissue Graft, DeNovo<sup>®</sup> ET<sup>™</sup> Engineered Tissue Graft [ISTO Technologies, Inc., St. Louis, MO / Zimmer, Inc., Warsaw IN]; BioCartilage<sup>®</sup> [Arthrex, Naples, Florida])
- decellularized osteochondral allograft implant (e.g., Chondrofix<sup>®</sup> Osteochondral Allograft [Zimmer Biomet, Warsaw, IN])

#### Ligament/Meniscus Reconstruction

Ligament allograft (e.g., anterior cruciate ligament allograft) materials are considered medically necessary when medical necessity has been established for the associated primary procedure\*.

\*Note: Please reference the Cigna Medical Coverage Policy – "Knee Surgery: Arthroscopic and Open Procedures" for conditions of coverage for primary procedures.

# The following are each considered experimental, investigational or unproven when used alone or as part of a ligament or meniscus reconstruction, regeneration, or transplantation:

- bioactive scaffolds (e.g., collagen meniscal implants)
- bioresorbable porous polyurethane scaffold (e.g., meniscus implant)
- meniscal prosthesis
- tissue-engineered menisci
- xenografts

#### **Intra-articular Joint Injections**

Intra-articular corticosteroid injections for the treatment of chronic, osteoarthritic joint pain are not covered or reimbursable when administered at an interval more frequent than EITHER of the following:

- four injections during a rolling 12 month year
- two injections on the same day

#### Healing Response Technique

Healing response microfracture technique for treatment of intra-articular ligament injury is considered not medically necessary due to insufficient evidence of safety and efficacy.

#### Subchondroplasty

Subchondroplasty for the treatment of a subchondral bone defect (e.g., ankle, shoulder, hip, knee, toe) is considered experimental investigational or unproven.

#### In-Office Diagnostic Arthroscopy

In-office diagnostic arthroscopy (e.g., Mi-Eye2<sup>™</sup>, VisionScope<sup>®</sup>) of any upper or lower extremity joint for evaluation of joint pain and/or pathology is considered experimental, investigational or unproven.

#### Percutaneous Ultrasonic Ablation of Soft Tissue

Percutaneous ablation of soft tissue for treatment of any musculoskeletal condition (e.g., tendinosis, tendinopathy) is considered experimental, investigational or unproven.

#### **Miscellaneous Procedures**

The use of a medial knee implanted shock absorber (e.g., MISHA<sup>™</sup> Knee System) for any indication, including the management of osteoarthritis, is considered experimental, investigational or unproven.

Thermal shrinkage is considered experimental, investigational or unproven for any indication, including treatment of a joint capsule, ligament or tendon.

## Health Equity Considerations

Health equity is the highest level of health for all people; health inequity is the avoidable difference in health status or distribution of health resources due to the social conditions in which people are born, grow, live, work, and age.

Social determinants of health are the conditions in the environment that affect a wide range of health, functioning, and quality of life outcomes and risks. Examples include safe housing, transportation, and neighborhoods; racism, discrimination and violence; education, job opportunities and income; access to nutritious foods and physical activity opportunities; access to clean air and water; and language and literacy skills.

### **General Background**

#### Articular Cartilage Repair

Autologous chondrocyte implantation (ACI), also referred to as autologous chondrocyte transplantation (ACT), utilizes a person's own cells in an effort to repair damage to articular cartilage with the goal of improving joint function and reducing pain. The procedure involves the collection and culture of articular cartilage cells (i.e., chondrocytes) that are then implanted into the cartilage defect with the intent that the cultured cells will contribute to the regeneration and repair of the articular surface.

Normal articular cartilage is a complex tissue composed of matrix, chondrocytes, and water. The chondrocytes are responsible for synthesizing the matrix, which is composed primarily of collagen fibers, hyaluronate, and sulfated proteoglycans. Cartilage has a poor intrinsic ability to heal itself. When a full-thickness cartilage injury occurs, the articular surface does not usually regenerate on its own. Pain, effusion, and mechanical symptoms are associated with cartilaginous defects.

According to the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons (AAOS), two procedures commonly used to restore articular cartilage include autologous chondrocyte implantation and osteochondral autograft/allograft transplantation (AAOS, 2021).

#### Autologous Chondrocyte Repair

Autologous chondrocyte implantation (ACI), a type of tissue engineering, is proposed as surgical treatment for individuals with deep cartilage defects in the knee and involves replacing the defective cartilage with cultured chondrocytes that will produce articular cartilage similar in composition and properties to the original tissue. Based on the available evidence, guidelines, and FDA indications for use, ACI should be limited to use as a second-line treatment for carefully selected symptomatic individuals with defects of the femoral condyle caused by acute or repetitive trauma who have had an inadequate response to prior arthroscopic or other surgical repair.

**U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA):** Until recently, Carticel<sup>®</sup> (Vericel Corporation, Cambridge, MA) was the only technology that received FDA approval for the culturing of chondrocytes. In December 2016, MACI<sup>®</sup> (autologous cultured chondrocytes on porcine collagen membrane) (Vericel Corporation, Cambridge, MA) received approval from the U.S. Food and Drug Administration as an autologous cellularized scaffold indicated for repair of single or multiple symptomatic, full-thickness cartilage defects of the knee with or without bone involvement in adults. The safety and effectiveness of MACI Implant in joints other than the knee and in individuals over age 55 has not been established.

**Literature Review:** Although there is sufficient evidence to support improved clinical outcomes using ACI for a subset of individuals with articular cartilage defects of the knee joint, evidence in the medical literature is insufficient to support the use of ACI for articular cartilage lesions of other joints, including but not limited to the tibia, ankle, hip or shoulder. In addition, the published evidence does not support clinical utility for the treatment of generalized osteoarthritis (Washington State Health Care Authority, 2018).

## Cartilage Regeneration Techniques Using Collagen Membrane (Chondro-Gide<sup>®</sup>, Geistlich Pharma, Switzerland)

Chondro-Gide<sup>®</sup> (Geistlich Pharma, Switzerland) is an acellular collagen I/III membrane that may be combined with ACI or used alone as part of autologous matrix-induced chondrocyte (AMIC) implantation for treatment of articular cartilage defects involving the hip, knee, or ankle. AMIC involves curettage and debridement of nonviable tissue, microfracture of the subchondral bone (marrow stimulation), and application of the acellular collagen I/III membrane into the lesion, which is then secured with either a fibrin glue or sutures. It may be performed using an open or arthroscopic approach. In contrast to MACI, autologous matrix induced chondrogenesis does not involve the use of autologous articular chondrocytes and is purported as being an alternative to MACI for medium sized defects. However, according to the manufacturer it may also be used in combination with ACI. In regard to regeneration of cells, theoretically the membrane provides a protective shell which can stimulate the growth of new cells and over time form hyaline-like cartilage. Chondro-Gide is available in Europe for use however the U.S. FDA has granted Breakthrough Device Designation (BDD) for Chondro-Gide<sup>®</sup>. According to the FDA, BDD is intended to expedite device development but preserves statutory standards for approval.

Evidence in the medical literature illustrates Chondro-Gide is being evaluated for safety and efficacy. However, reported outcomes are mixed. Gao et al. published a systematic review evaluating AMIC for treatment of focal chondral defects (2019). A total of 28 studies met inclusion criteria; 12 studies (n=245) involved knee cartilage defects, 12 studies (n=214) involved ankle defects, and four studies (n=308) involved defects of the acetabulum and femoral head. Thirteen studies evaluated only AMIC, 11 studies evaluated AMIC combined with other materials or procedures, and three compared AMIC with microfracture. Using the Coleman Methodology Score (CMS) (range of 0-100) the authors concluded there is a paucity of high-guality studies comparing AMIC with established microfracture or ACI methods for treatment of chondral defects of the knee (57.8), ankle (55.3) and hip (57.7). One study involving the knee reported significant clinical improvement for a medium sized defect compared with microfracture after five years; no study compared AMIC versus microfracture or ACI in the ankle; one study compared AMIC with microfracture of the hip, and one study found no significant difference between AMIC and ACI at five years. Limitations of the systematic review include lack of comparative and high-quality study design, lack of comparative outcomes and overall effect on cartilage defects. In the authors opinion the evidence was insufficient to recommend joint specific indications for AMIC.

Additional evidence in the medical literature evaluating talus lesions consist mainly of retrospective and prospective case series (Richter, et al., 2025b; Ayyaswamy, et al., 2021; Gotze, et al., 2020; Baumfeld, et al., 2018; Usuelli, et al., 2018; Gottschalk, et al., 2017). Outcomes within these trials were measured using various methods such as American Orthopaedic Foot & Ankle Society (AOFAS) scores, visual analog scale (VAS), Magnetic Resonance Observation of Cartilage Repair Tissue (MOCART) for repair of cartilage, and Foot and Ankle Activity scores. Lesion size and depth varied among study groups. In general, results of the studies lend some support to improved function, pain and radiological healing at 12-24 month follow-up with low complication rates, however limitations of these studies include small sample size, lack of comparative groups, and lack of long term outcomes. One group of authors reported the results of a comparative trial evaluating arthroscopic microfracture (n=16) versus AMIC (n=16) as treatment of osteochondral lesions of the talus (Becher, et al., 2019). All subjects had a minimum follow-up of five years or more. Both groups showed statistically significant improvements postoperatively in Hannover Scoring System for ankle, (HSS), VAS scales for pain, function and satisfaction when compared with preoperative baseline scores. However, no significant differences were noted in scores between groups. Additionally, postoperative MRI demonstrated regeneration of tissue in the treated area, also without differences between groups. The authors concluded both groups had good clinical outcomes but added the collagen did not appear worthwhile.

#### **Osteochondral Autograft**

Osteochondral autologous transplant involves the placement of viable hyaline cartilage grafts obtained from the individual into a cartilage defect. The grafts are harvested from a non-weightbearing region of the joint during an open or arthroscopic procedure and then transplanted into a cartilage defect to restore the articular surface of the bone. Osteochondral autologous transfers are performed mainly to treat small and medium-size focal chondral and osteochondral defects of the weight-bearing surfaces of the knee joint (i.e., distal femur) but have also been used in the ankle, patella, elbow and tibia. The most common donor sites, whether the recipient site is in the knee or another joint, are the medial and lateral trochlea and the intercondylar notch.

The advantages of using autograft include graft availability, the absence of possible disease transmission risk, and that the procedure is a single-stage procedure. Disadvantages reported include donor site morbidity and limited available graft volume. In addition, tissue may have to be harvested from two different donor sites in order to provide enough material for a large defect without compromising the donor site.

There are two forms of osteochondral autografting addressed in the medical literature: mosaicplasty and the osteochondral autograft transplantation system (OATS) procedure.

The mosaicplasty procedure consists of harvesting cylindrical bone-cartilage grafts and transplanting them into focal chondral or osteochondral defects in the knee. A recipient tunnel is created and sized with a drill bit slightly larger than the length of the graft. The harvested graft is placed in the tunnel by a press-fit method. All subsequent grafts are inserted in a similar pattern. Donor sites are routinely left open and fill with cancellous bone and fibrocartilage within 4–8 weeks.

The OATS procedure is similar to mosaicplasty, involving the use of a larger, single plug that fills an entire defect. It is often performed to graft chondral defects that are also associated with anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) tears. Increased donor-site morbidity has been reported by some authors with the use of larger, single plugs.

**Ankle:** Older patients and those with severe arthritis or large lesions of the ankle generally undergo ankle fusion or replacement as standard treatment. Ankle replacement has not been successful in many patients, and ankle fusion, while associated with pain relief, may result in functional limitations. Osteochondral autografting has been proposed as an alternative method of treatment for individuals with lesions of the ankle. Although patient selection criteria are not clearly defined, osteochondral autograft of the talus has been recommended for individuals with advanced disease, continued pain and decreased function despite prior conservative management and/or prior arthroscopic procedures, and who are not considered candidates for ankle arthrodesis. Proponents additionally recommend absence of ankle arthritis, infection, bipolar lesions and/or diffuse osteonecrosis of the talar dome.

Preliminary clinical trials demonstrated encouraging results for patients who underwent osteochondral autograft transplant for treatment of symptomatic osteochondral defects of the talus (Al Shaihk, et al., 2002; Hangody, et al., 2001; Mendicino, et al., 2001). Despite these early results, it has been noted in the medical literature that there are some challenges with this method of treatment. Reported concerns include the differences in the characteristics between knee and ankle cartilage, associated donor site morbidity, and complications which may arise from medial and lateral osteotomies (Easley and Scranton, 2003).

Evidence evaluating use of osteochondral autografting in the ankle is primarily limited to retrospective and prospective case series, few randomized controlled trials, nonrandomized controlled trials and registry data, mainly involving small patient populations and outcomes

Page 6 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515 extending one to two years on average (Migliorini, et al. 2022; Bai, et al., 2020; Sabaghhzadeh, et al., 2020; Georgiannos, et al., 2014; Hayes, 2014; Yoon, et al., 2014; Emre, et al., 2012; Paul, et al., 2012; Berlet, et al., 2011; Imhoff, et al., 2011; Zengerink, et al., 2010; Reddy, et al., 2007; Saxena and Elkin, 2007; Gobbi, et al., 2006; Scranton, et al., 2006; Baltzer and Arnold, 2005; Giannini, et al., 2005; Kolker, et al., 2004; Kruez, et al., 2005). The evidence base is not as robust when compared to that evaluating the knee, although reported clinical outcomes extend short to long-term; range of one to eight years post-operatively. In general, the clinical outcomes have been mixed regarding improvement in postoperative pain and function, with some authors reporting high failure rates and the need for further surgery.

**Elbow:** There is insufficient evidence in the peer-reviewed, published scientific literature evaluating the use of osteochondral autograft transplantation to treat lesions of the elbow. Many of the trials consist of small patient populations, lack control or comparative groups, and evaluate short-term outcomes (Ayzenberg, et al., 2021; Shimada, et al., 2012; Oveson, et al., 2011; Ansah, et al., 2007; Iwasaki, et al., 2006; Yamamoto, et al., 2006; Shimada, et al., 2005; Tsuda, et al., 2005). Mid to long-term outcomes have been reported (Vogt, et al, 2011), however the sample population of this trial were small and the study was not designed to be comparative. The results of some studies demonstrate improved pain scores in addition to radiograph confirmation of graft incorporation (Shimada, et al., 2005; Iwasaki, et al., 2006; Ansah, et al., 2007; Iwasaki, et al., 2009, Shimada, et al, 2012; Ayzenberg, et al., 2021). Few studies reported that radiographs showed no signs of degenerative changes or osteoarthritis at follow-up (Ansah, et al., 2007). de Graaf et al. (2011) conducted a systematic review of articles (case series) evaluating osteochondral autograft for treatment for osteochondritis dissecans of the elbow and reported the quality of the evidence was methodologically poor. The outcomes reported regarding pain, return to sports and elbow function were satisfactory however the authors noted further long-term clinical trials supporting efficacy are needed. Bexkens et al. (2017) conducted a systematic review of the literature (n=11 studies, 190 subjects) to evaluate donor site morbidity after OATS for capitellar osteochondritis dissecans. Grafts were harvested from either the femoral condyle or the costal-osteochondral junction. The authors concluded donor site morbidity occurred in a considerable group of subjects, in 7.8% after harvesting from the femoral condyle and 1.6% after harvesting from the costal-osteochondral junction. Larger clinical trials evaluating long-term outcomes compared to conventional methods of treatment are needed to support widespread use of this procedure.

**Shoulder:** Focal osteochondral lesions of the shoulder are less common than those of the knee or ankle. Although evidence is limited, authors have reported on osteochondral autologous transplant as a method of treatment for full-thickness osteochondral lesions of the shoulder. Evidence consists primarily of case reports and small case series evaluating outcomes that, on average, extend two to four years (Park, et al., 2006; Schiebel, et al., 2004). One group of authors (Kircher, et al., 2009) reported results at a mean follow-up of 8.75 years for a group of seven individuals; (short-term results for this same group were previously reported by Schiebel, et al., 2004). The authors noted that there was no deterioration and no complications. Arthritis of the shoulder developed in all patients although findings were not matched by functional restriction, pain or loss of patient satisfaction. The authors acknowledged further studies are needed evaluating long term outcomes and comparing results of other bone-stimulation techniques. At present, there is insufficient data to support the efficacy of osteochondral autograft transplant for the shoulder.

#### **Osteochondral Allograft**

The use of allograft cartilage has the advantage of providing osteochondral segments that are able to survive transplant, having the ability to heal to recipient-site tissue, and no associated donor site morbidity. Small grafts have been used for damaged regions of articular cartilage in young, physically active patients.

Page 7 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515 Allograft size is not well delineated in the medical literature. Osteochondral allografts can be either dowel grafts (i.e., cylindrical) or shell grafts (i.e., noncylindrical). Dowel grafts are inserted by press fit and are similar to the OATS procedure. Shell grafts are not limited by size or shape, are formed to match the size or contour of the defect and require supplemental fixation. Sizing of allografts can be difficult although some authors recommend using allografts for defects greater than 2.5 cm (Caldwell and Shelton, 2005). Furthermore, while surgeons generally restrict the use of autografts to lesions less than 2 cm, dowel grafts may be applicable to lesions up to 35 mm. Some surgeons have used allografts to treat lesions that are 1 cm<sup>2</sup>, although many experts suggest lesion size of 2–3 cm<sup>2</sup> or greater (Alford and Cole, 2005).

To ensure cellular viability, osteochondral allografts are generally implanted fresh. The osteochondral allograft procedure typically involves an arthrotomy incision rather than arthroscopic, with the transplantation of a piece of articular cartilage and attached chondrocytes from a cadaver donor to the damaged region of the articular surface of the joint. Cryopreservation often damages the cartilage matrix and kills the chondrocytes. Chondrofix<sup>®</sup> (Zimmer Biomet, Warsaw, IN) is an osteochondral allograft composed of decellularized hyaline cartilage and cancellous bone. Chondrofix is a donated human tissue graft regulated by the FDA which undergoes proprietary processing to remove lipids and decontaminate the tissue, preserving hyaline cartilage (Farr, et al., 2016; Gomoll, 2013). The allograft material can be used off-theshelf, can be stored up to 24 months at less than 40 degrees C, and is not to be frozen. Purportedly Chondrofix offers structural and osteoconductivity benefits similar to an OATS procedure, removes associated donor site morbidity and eliminates wait time for a fresh allograft (Degen, et al., 2016). Evidence in the peer-reviewed published scientific literature evaluating decellularized cartilage for treatment of osteochondral cartilage defects is limited. Farr et al. (2016) reported the results of a retrospective case series (n=32) evaluating the use of decellularized allograft for treatment of osteochondral cartilage defects. The authors reported failure in 72% of the subjects (n=23) within two years of implantation. Failure was defined as structural damage to the allograft plug using MRI or arthroscopic evaluation demonstrating evidence of subchondral collapse or loss of > 50% of the articular cartilage cap of a plug. Whether or not implantation of decellularized cartilage promotes cell remodeling and repair has not been firmly established in the published scientific literature.

Evidence in the published scientific literature evaluating allograft transplant primarily addresses defects of the knee and ankle, is limited, and evaluates short to intermediate-term outcomes. Authors have reported that treatment of talus lesions is technically challenging but may allow patient's avoidance of other end-stage procedures, similar to indications for osteochondral autografts. Allograft of the talus however is generally reserved for larger extensive lesions and/or when autograft is not available. Evidence regarding defects of other joints (e.g., elbow, shoulder) is also limited and does not allow strong conclusions regarding the efficacy of the procedure.

**Ankle:** Evidence in the published medical literature evaluating allografts as a method of treatment for osteochondral lesions of the ankle illustrates inconsistent outcomes. Data from well-designed controlled clinical trials that compare osteochondral allografting of the ankle with accepted standards of care (i.e., ankle fusion, ankle arthroplasty) are lacking. Many of the studies are retrospective or prospective case series involving small patient populations and lack controls (Fletcher, et al., 2022; Adams, et al., 2018; Galli, et al., 2014; Haene, et al., 2012; Adams, et al., 2011; Gortz, et al., 2010; Hahn, et al., 2010; Valderrabano, et al., 2009; Jeng, et al., 2008; Meehan, et al., 2005; Tontz, et al., 2003; Kim, et al., 2002; Gross, et al., 2001). Some authors have reported clinical outcomes extending as long as 12 years (Kim, et al., 2002; Gross, et al., 2001) but in general follow-up extends on average to two years. Some studies have demonstrated a trend toward short-term improvement in pain and function, however high failure rates have also

been reported (Bugbee, et al., 2013; Haene, et al., 2012; Jeng, et al., 2008; Kim, et al., 2002). Few studies reporting long term clinical outcomes are available.

In 2022 a group of authors published the results of a systematic review and meta-analysis evaluating allograft versus autograft osteochondral transplant of the talus to determine if results were equivalent (Migliorini, et al., 2022). The review included a total of 40 studies evaluating 1174 procedures (219 allograft versus 955 autograft); the main outcomes of interest were visual analog scale (VAS) score for pain, American Orthopaedic Foot and Ankle Society (AOFAS) score, and Magnetic Resonance Observation of Cartilage Repair Tissue (MOCART) score. Data concerning the rates of failure and revision surgery were also collected and reported. The average follow-up was 46.5  $\pm$  25 months. The authors reported that at the last follow-up, the MOCART (MD, 10.5; p=0.04) and AOFAS (MD, 4.8; p=0.04) scores were better in the autograft group, VAS scores were similar between the 2 groups (p=0.4), and the autograft group demonstrated a lower rate of revision surgery (OR, 7.2; p<0.0001) and failure rate (OR, 5.1; p<0.0001). The authors concluded osteochondral allograft of the talus had inferior outcomes when compared to autograft.

Pereira et al. (2021) published results of a systematic review evaluating clinical outcomes following fresh osteochondral allograft transplantation of the talus. Clinical outcomes, according to standardized scoring systems, such as the American Orthopaedics Foot & Ankle Society (AOFAS) Ankle/Hindfoot Scale and the Visual Analog Scale (VAS) were compared across studies. Included in the review were 12 studies with a mean Coleman Methodology Score of 68.1 (57-79; a score used to assess clinical studies for the influence of bias, confounding factors, and chance by use of sub-scores assigned to 10 specific criteria), each study was scored between 0 (lowest quality) and 100 (highest quality). A total of 191 patients were included with an average age of 37.5 (17-74) years and average follow-up of 56.8 (6-240) months. Lesion size was reported in 8 studies with a mean of a 2.0 cm<sup>2</sup> (range 1.2-3.8 cm<sup>2</sup>), lesion location was medially in 74.2% of cases. Ten different outcome measures were reported in the 12 studies, six used AOFAS and five used VAS along with others. In six of the studies reviewed, the Ankle/Hindfoot scores were significantly improved (p<0.05). A total of 11 studies looked at radiographic results evaluating successful outcomes and postoperative degenerative changes. Seven reported looked at graft incorporation and reported 89.6% of grafts were fully incorporated; eight reported postoperative degenerative changes and noted that signs of degeneration were present in 47.6% of subjects. No complications were reported. The graft failure rate was 13.4%, and an overall aggregate rate for subsequent surgery of 21.6%, which most commonly was an arthroscopic debridement with hardware removal. Limitations of the review include small number of studies, lack of high quality evidence in the review, use of variable outcome measures obtained at different time-points and heterogenous reporting of data. Additional randomized controlled trials using validated outcomes scores are needed to firmly establish safety and effectiveness.

Clinical failure and reported reoperation rates are high. One group of authors (Valderrabano et al., 2009) reported the results of a case series (n=21) and acknowledged long-term clinical outcomes were moderate. At a mean of 72 months, 12 patients were available for follow-up—radiologically recurrent lesions were noted in 10 of 10 cases and in all 12 there was some degree of cartilage degeneration and discontinuity of the subchondral bone. Short-term subjective outcomes were reported as good to excellent. In 2013 Bugbee et al. published the results of a case series with mean follow-up of 5.3 years. Patients with intact grafts showed improvement in ankle pain and function in addition to high levels of satisfaction with the procedure at average follow-up of 5.3 years. However, 36 of 82 ankles (42%) required further surgical procedures after allograft transplantation. A total of 25 (29%) were defined as clinical failures; 10 underwent revision of the graft, seven underwent arthrodesis and two underwent amputation due to persistent pain. Radiographs categorized 29 (46%) as failures (>50% joint space narrowing) at 3.5 years mean follow-up. At five years and 10 years, survivorship of the graft was 76% and 44% respectively. The authors acknowledged their reoperation and revision rates were higher than those reported

Page 9 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515 for ankle arthrodesis or arthroplasty (Bugbee, et al., 2013). VanTienderen et al. (2017) published the results of a systematic review evaluating functional outcomes, complications and reoperation rates following osteochondral allograft of the talus. Five studies were included involving 91 lesions. At a mean follow-up of 45 months AOFAS scores improved, Pain VAS scores improved, and 25% of subjects required at least one reoperation. Reasons for reoperation included development of moderate to severe osteoarthritis, pain due to hardware, extensive graft collapse, and delayed or nonunion at osteotomy site. Twelve of the cases were considered failures.

In general, reported complications associated with allograft transplant of osteochondral ankle lesions include graft fracture, graft fragmentation, poor graft fit, graft subluxation, and non-union. Patients with unsuccessful outcomes after allografting have required ankle fusion or ankle arthroplasty (Jeng, et al., 2008; Gross, et al., 2001). As a result of these and other limitations of the medical literature, accurate conclusions cannot be made regarding the efficacy of osteochondral allografting for articular disorders of the ankle.

**Professional Societies/Organizations:** The American Orthopaedic Foot and Ankle Society (AOFAS, 2022) position statement supports osteochondral allograft and autograft transplantation for the treatment of osteochondral lesions of the talus when the individual has failed non-operative management, particularly for large diameter lesions, cystic lesions (i.e., cyst in subchondral bone), and lesions that have failed previous surgical treatment.

The Washington State Health Care Authority technology assessment program published a technology assessment evaluating Osteochondral Allograft/Autograft Transplantation and in 2018 re-evaluated the evidence. There was no change to the initial conclusion— there is insufficient evidence to support osteochondral allograft/autograft for joints other than the knee (Washington State Health Care Authority, 2018).

#### **Osteochondral Xenograft**

Xenografts for repair of osteochondral cartilage defects is being studied by some investigators as an alternative to osteochondral autografts and allografts. As a xenograft however, methods must be in place to prevent immunologic responses, including host rejection. As such, decellularization processes are in the early stages of investigation in order to remove antigens from the graft, which in theory would reduce rejection. Once decellularization methods are established, additional preclinical studies (e.g., nonhuman trials) will be necessary to establish evidence of safety and efficacy, followed by subsequent human clinical trials. Until such trials are conducted xenograft implantation into articular cartilage remains unproven.

#### Synthetic Resorbable Polymer for Osteochondral Defects

Synthetic bone void fillers can be categorized into ceramics, polymers and composites. Ceramics are osteoconductive and are composed of calcium; total degradation time depends on the composition. Composite grafts combine osteoconductive matrix with bioactive agents that provide osteoinductive and osteogenic properties. Polymers are osteoconductive and when used with marrow could provide a biodegradable osteoinductive implant for repairing large defects. Synthetic bone void fillers have been proposed by some researchers an alternative to allografting.

**U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA):** PolyGraft BGS (bone graft substitute), a resorbable bone void filler, was granted 510(k) marketing clearance by the FDA in 2003 as it was considered to be substantially equivalent to another device already on the market (i.e., Wright Plaster of Paris Pellets [K963562] and ProOsteon 500R [K980817]). The grafts are Class II devices intended for filling bony voids or gaps caused by trauma or surgery that are not intrinsic to the stability of bony structure.

**Literature Review:** Although synthetic resorbable polymers, such as PolyGraft, are available and have been proposed as bone graft substitute materials, human studies in the published scientific literature are limited and consist mainly of case reports and case series. Although some clinical outcomes are encouraging, poor clinical outcomes such as persistent pain, functional deficits and failure of graft incorporation have been reported and lend support to problems with biocompatibility when using synthetic implants for some individuals. Consequently, evidence in the medical literature is insufficient to support the potential value of synthetic resorbable polymers as an alternative to allograft or autograft for the repair of osteochondral defects.

#### Minced Juvenile Cartilage Allograft (DeNovo<sup>®</sup> NT Natural Tissue Graft; DeNovo<sup>®</sup> ET™ Engineered Tissue Graft [ISTO Technologies, Inc., St. Louis, MO, Zimmer, Inc., Warsaw IN])

Filling defects with minced articular cartilage (autologous or allogeneic), is a single-stage procedure that is being investigated for cartilage repair. DeNovo® NT Natural Tissue Graft is a juvenile cartilage allograft tissue intended for the repair of articular cartilage defects (e.g., knee, ankle, hip, shoulder, elbow, great toe). The DeNovo NT Graft consists of particulated natural articular cartilage with living cells. Tissues are recovered from juvenile donor joints. The cartilage is manually minced to help with cell migration from the extracellular matrix and facilitate fixation. During implantation, the minced cartilage is mixed in a fibrin glue adhesive. According to the National Institutes of Health, studies are being conducted to evaluate long-term outcomes, including pain relief and improvement of function, for both knee and ankle cartilage repair.

DeNovo<sup>®</sup> ET<sup>™</sup> Engineered Tissue Graft (i.e., RevaFlex<sup>™</sup>) is a scaffold free tissue-engineered juvenile cartilage graft proposed for the treatment of articular cartilage lesions. DeNovo ET uses juvenile articular cartilage cells applied to defects of the joint surface using a protein-based adhesive. Other cartilage matrices under investigation include the Cartilage Autograft Implantation System (CAIS, Johnson and Johnson, Phase III trial) that purportedly harvests cartilage and disperses chondrocytes on a scaffold in a single-stage treatment and BioCartilage<sup>®</sup> (Arthrex, Naples, Florida) which consists of a micronized allogeneic cartilage matrix that is intended to provide a scaffold for microfracture.

**U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA)**: DeNovo NT is classified as minimally manipulated allograft tissue and is therefore not subject to the FDA premarket approval process. The FDA requires that the manufacturers of human allograft products be registered. Currently DeNovo NT is registered on the FDA's Human Cell and Tissue-Based Products (HCT/P) list. No listing could be found for DeNovo ET.

**Literature Review:** Evidence in the peer-reviewed published scientific literature is insufficient to support the safety and efficacy of DeNovo ET or DeNovo NT.

**Professional Societies/Organizations:** In 2022 the American Orthopaedic Foot and Ankle Society published a position statement regarding osteochondral transplantation for the treatment of osteochondral lesions of the talus. According to this position statement the AOFAS does not consider the procedure, using either autograft or allograft, experimental when the individual has failed non-operative management, particularly for large diameter lesions, cystic lesions (i.e., cyst in subchondral bone), and those that have failed previous surgical treatment.

#### Ligament/Meniscus Reconstruction

The use of adjunctive treatments such as autologous platelet-derived growth factors (e.g., centrifuged platelet aggregates) have been utilized to assist in healing of tissues, however, there is insufficient evidence in the medical literature at this time, in particular with ACL/PCL reconstruction using allograft tissue or meniscal transplant, to support any improvement in health outcomes with the use of these adjunctive treatments.

Page 11 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515 **Meniscus Regeneration/Transplantation:** The meniscus is a crescent-shaped wedge of fibrocartilage located in the knee joint between the femoral condyle and tibial plateau. Small meniscal tears can be sutured, however, management of more severe meniscal injury involves arthroscopic or open surgery, often with meniscal allograft transplant. Other options under investigation for meniscal regeneration and/or transplantation include tissue-engineered menisci, bioactive scaffolds (collagen meniscal implants, bioresorbable porous polyurethane), and synthetic devices (e.g., hydrogel). Collagen meniscal implants have been proposed by some authors for filling defects of partial meniscectomy with functional repair tissue. Authors hypothesize the collagen meniscal implant may help prevent or delay the progression of osteoarthritis, protecting from degenerative joint disease. In addition, xenografts and meniscal prostheses are under investigation for use as an alternative approach to meniscal allograft transplantation.

**U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA):** Menaflex<sup>™</sup> (ReGen Biologics, Inc., Hackensack, NJ), was granted 510(k) clearance from the FDA in December 2008. Menaflex is a resorbable collagen matrix regulated by the FDA as a Class II device. The collagen scaffold is used to reinforce weakened soft tissue and provide a resorbable scaffold that is replaced by the patient's own tissue. According to the FDA, the scaffold was approved for the reinforcement and repair of soft tissue injuries of the medial meniscus (FDA, 2008); the device was not cleared for use in lateral meniscal injuries. However, in 2010 the FDA announced that the Menaflex device should not have been cleared for marketing in the U.S. and implemented a rescission. A rescission is an action by the FDA to revoke a marketing clearance later determined to be erroneous. The FDA concluded that the Menaflex device is intended to be used for different purposes and is technologically different from predicate devices (i.e., devices already on the market); these differences can affect the safety and effectiveness of the device.

A polyurethane meniscus implant (PMI), Actifit<sup>®</sup>, a biodegradable meniscus polyurethane scaffold (Saratoga Partners, LLC formerly known as Orteq Sports Medicine Ltd.) has received FDA Breakthrough Designation, although an FDA approval was not found on the FDA site. This implant is a cell-free scaffold that is intended to promote regeneration of meniscal fibrocartilage by stimulating stromal cells from adjacent tissues, in articular synovium.

**Literature Review:** Evidence evaluating the safety and efficacy of collagen meniscal implants generally involve small patient populations. Some of the preliminary results were encouraging, suggesting meniscus regeneration occurs with an associated reduction in patient symptoms (Zaffagnini, et al., 2007). Results of a systematic review evaluating the clinical outcomes and failure rates of meniscal scaffolds demonstrated that there is insufficient evidence to suggest improvements in clinical outcomes, failure rates are high, and its use is not recommended (Kohli, et al., 2022). Another group of authors published a systematic review of in-vivo and clinical studies evaluating meniscal implants also concluded additional evidence is needed to support safety and efficacy. The two implants evaluated in the clinical trials of this review included a collagen meniscal implant (11 studies) and ActiFit<sup>®</sup> (19 studies). Following their review, the authors concluded that the overall quality of the available evidence is modest, that both scaffolds present limited regenerative potential associated to structural flaws, and that additional trials are necessary (Veronesi, et al., 2021).

Rodkey published results of a prospective randomized trial (n=311) in 2008 and demonstrated the use of a collagen meniscus implant appeared safe, supported new tissue ingrowth and improved clinical outcomes (e.g., pain scores, Lysholm scores and patient assessment scores) in patients with chronic meniscal injury at an average follow-up of 59 months. The authors noted that patients who received the implant regained significantly more of their lost activity when compared to a group of patients who underwent repeat partial meniscectomy (Rodkey, et al., 2008). A technology assessment conducted by the California Technology Assessment Forum (Tice, 2010)

Page 12 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515 concluded that the collagen meniscal implant for irreparable medial meniscus injury did not meet CTAF technology assessment criterion. The published evidence did not support improvement in health outcomes or that clinical improvement was attainable outside of the investigational setting. Although promising, long-term data supporting safety, efficacy and improved clinical outcomes, including prevention of osteoarthritis, are not yet available to support widespread use of this bioactive scaffold for meniscal regeneration.

There is a paucity of evidence in the peer-reviewed published scientific literature evaluating meniscal scaffolds and implants (Veronesi, et al., 2021; Tice, 2010; Rodkey, et al., 2008; Zaffagnini, et al., 2007). For other emerging technologies, much of the evidence is in the form of animal, cadaveric or short-term clinical trials and does not support safety and efficacy. Additionally, there is no consensus opinion with regard to their widespread clinical application.

#### **Intra-articular Joint Injections**

Intra-articular joint injections are often indicated for the treatment of pain related to osteoarthritis when other conservative measures have failed. Osteoarthritis (OA) is the most common form of arthritis, affecting just over 300 million people worldwide (Kolasinski, et al., 2020). A higher prevalence of knee osteoarthritis has been reported in Black individuals in comparison to White individuals, particularly women, although Black individuals and Whites have similar prevalence of hip osteoarthritis (Reyes and Katz, 2021).

Osteoarthritis is a leading cause of disability among older adults. The joints most often affected include the knee, hip, shoulder, hand, and spine. It is often described as involving the entire joint, and includes cartilage degradation, bone remodeling, osteophyte formation, and synovial inflammation, all of which may lead to pain, stiffness, swelling, and loss of normal joint function. Inflammatory arthritis includes conditions such as gout, lupus, psoriatic arthritis, and rheumatoid arthritis.

Management of arthritis includes multiple modalities, including exercise, weight management, braces/splints, thermal modalities and use of assistive devices (i.e., bracing, cane). Pharmacologic therapy includes analgesics, oral and topical nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory agents, opioids and intra-articular injections of steroids or hyaluronates. Although differences in use of exercise, use of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory medications, and prescribing patterns of opioids by race and/or socioeconomic status has been reported, studies examining the differences in use of intra-articular steroid injection by race or socioeconomic status are limited (Reyes and Katz, 2021).

Intra-articular steroids work by reducing swelling within the joint thereby reducing pain and stiffness. For short term relief intra-articular steroids (with or without local anesthetic) are recommended for relief of pain in the hip or knee, while other injections, such as hyaluronic acid for the knee joint, may be recommended for long-term relief (e.g., > 12 weeks). For osteoarthritis affecting the hand there is less evidence to support use of intra-articular steroid injections, although it may be recommended for some individuals (e.g., painful interphalangeal joints). When considering subsequent injections, one should take into consideration whether there was a clinical benefit from the prior injection, other available treatment options, the type of medication and safety concerns, as well as the presence of comorbidities.

There is some concern that intra-articular steroids may result in joint damage (Charlesworth, et al., 2019, McAlindon, et al., 2017), consisting primarily of cartilage loss although damage can occur to tendons as well. Charlesworth et al. (2019) reported evidence suggesting that cortisone injections into the knee before surgery may increase the risk of subsequent infection in people who undergo total knee arthroplasty. Nevertheless, the long-term effects of intra-articular injections have not been well-studied, including the long-term impact and clinical significance of any potential cartilage loss.

Page 13 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515 Although commonly used in clinical practice there is little consensus regarding the number of injections that should be administered (Samuels, et al., 2021; Uson, et al., 2021) or any insight into a recommended schedule for repeat injections (Phillips, et al., 2021). It is however well established in the medical literature that relief is primarily short-term, generally lasting no more than 12 weeks (Degen, et al., 2022; National Institute for Health and Care Excellence [NICE], 2022; American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons [AAOS], 2021; Uson, et al., 2021). Generally accepted clinical practice suggests a steroid should not be injected into the same joint more than every three months. In addition, intra-articular injections are usually performed in a single joint; injecting more than two joints at a time is uncommon. Injecting several large joints simultaneously should be avoided due to the increased risk of hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal suppression and other adverse effects which may occur.

**Professional Societies/Organizations:** Several professional society organizations support the use of intra-articular injections using corticosteroids as safe and temporarily efficacious, including the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons (AAOS), the American College of Rheumatology, the Royal Australia College of General Practitioners, Osteoarthritis Research Society International, and the Arthroscopy Association of Canada.

The Arthroscopy Association of Canada developed a consensus statement for "Intra-articular Injections for Hip Osteoarthritis" (Degen, et al., 2022). Within this consensus statement the authors reported that intra-articular corticosteroid injections are safe and effective at reducing pain and improving function for up to three months in patients with symptomatic hip osteoarthritis, with a low risk of adverse events." This recommendation is graded "Good-A" which is defined as "Good evidence (level 1 studies with consistent findings)". Similarly, the group gave a "Good-A" rating for the recommendation "Intra-articular corticosteroid injections provide shortterm, moderate pain relief and restoration of function and offer a cost-effective treatment option in patients with early knee OA" (Kopka, et al., 2019).

In 2021 the AAOS published updated guidelines for non-surgical management of osteoarthritis of the knee, within these guidelines the AAOS notes that intra-articular corticosteroids could provide short-term relief for patients with symptomatic osteoarthritis of the knee, using a moderate recommendation. A total of 19 high quality and six moderate quality studies were reviewed that support the use of intra-articular injection; the duration of benefit generally lasted three months in the studies the AAOS reviewed. The "Moderate" strength recommendation is defined as "Evidence from two or more "Moderate" quality studies with consistent findings, or evidence from a single "High" quality study for recommending for or against the intervention.

The European Alliance of Associations for Rheumatology (EULAR) published evidence based guidelines for intra-articular therapy in 2021; within this guideline the authors concluded while there is no consensus, a general rule for frequency is for is 3-4 injections per joint per year (Uson, et al., 2021).

The Department of Veterans Affairs/Department of Defense 2020 clinical practice guideline for the non-surgical management of hip and knee osteoarthritis provided the following recommendations concerning intra-articular injections:

- We suggest offering an intra-articular corticosteroid injection for patients with persistent pain due to osteoarthritis of the knee inadequately relieved by other interventions (Strength of recommendation: Weak for)
- We suggest offering an intra-articular, image-guided corticosteroid injection for patients with persistent pain due to osteoarthritis of the hip inadequately relieved by other interventions (Strength of recommendation: Weak for)

- We suggest offering intra-articular viscosupplementation injection(s) for patients with persistent pain due to osteoarthritis of the knee inadequately relieved by other interventions (Strength of recommendation: Weak for)
- We suggest against the use of intra-articular viscosupplementation injection(s) of the hip (Strength of recommendation: Weak against)

The American College of Rheumatology (Kolasinski, et al., 2020) published guidelines for the management of osteoarthritis of the hand, hip, and knee. Within these guidelines the authors reported that intraarticular glucocorticoid injections are strongly recommended for individuals with knee and/or hip osteoarthritis and conditionally recommended for patients with hand osteoarthritis. Trials of intraarticular glucocorticoid injections have demonstrated short-term efficacy in knee osteoarthritis. Intraarticular glucocorticoids injection is conditionally, rather than strongly, recommended for the hand given the lack of evidence specific to this anatomic location.

The Osteoarthritis Research Society International (OARSI) published updated guidelines in 2019 for non-surgical management of knee, hip and polyarticular osteoarthritis (Bannuru, et al., 2019). For knee osteoarthritis, the use of intra-articular corticosteroids was conditionally recommended, and a "Good Clinical Practice Statement" applying to intra-articular treatments for all comorbidity subgroups was added in the update, noting that intra-articular corticosteroids may provide short term pain relief, whereas intra-articular hyaluronic acid may have beneficial effects on pain at and beyond 12 weeks of treatment, and a more favorable long-term safety profile than repeated intra-articular corticosteroid injections.

Within a guideline for the "Management of Knee and Hip Osteoarthritis" published by the Royal Australia College of General Practitioners (RACGP, 2018), the authors provide a conditional recommendation for intra-articular corticosteroid injections and state that "It may be appropriate to offer an intra-articular corticosteroid injection for some people with knee and/or hip OA for short-term pain relief." They further state "clinicians need to be cautious of the potential harms of repeated use."

#### Healing Response (Microfracture) Technique

The Healing Response (Microfracture) Technique is a treatment method proposed for treatment of intra-articular ligament injuries that theoretically promotes vascularization by stimulating blood clot and subsequent scar formation. The technique has been utilized to assist in healing of tissues, for example with anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction. As part of an arthroscopic procedure small microfracture holes are made in the bone where the ligament originates. The blood clot that forms theoretically captures the injured portion of the ligament and as it heals attaches it back to the bone.

**Literature Review:** While early studies suggested there may be benefit to the technique in ACL repair (Steadman, et al., 2012; Steadman, et al., 2006), a study of long-term outcomes by Wasmaier et al. (2013) found the healing response technique was associated with a high revision rate of 36% secondary ACL reconstruction, and no improvement in outcomes compared to conservative treatment. There is insufficient evidence in the medical literature at this time, in particular with ACL/PCL reconstruction using allograft tissue or meniscal transplant, to support any improvement in health outcomes with the use of this adjunctive treatment.

For the use of microfracturing to treat chondral defects of the knee, please reference the Cigna medical coverage policy "Knee Surgery: Arthroscopic and Open Procedures" (see link in the Related Coverage Resources section).

#### Subchondroplasty

Subchondral bone refers to the epiphyseal bone directly below the articular cartilage. In general, treatment of a subchondral bone defect, such as a bone marrow lesion or edema, includes analgesics, unloader bracing, reduction in weight bearing, activity modification, and appropriate nutrition including additional calcium and vitamin D, if appropriate. Subchondroplasty is a procedure currently under investigation for treatment of nonhealing subchondral bone defects. Under fluoroscopic guidance, a bone void filler is injected into the region of the bone marrow lesion defect with the goal of improving the structural integrity of the damaged bone, until it is replaced by bone. The overall goal is to prevent bone collapse and osteoarthritic progression. There is a paucity of high quality evidence in the peer reviewed scientific literature; studies consist primarily of case reports and case series with an average follow-up of 12 months and involve small sample populations (Cohen, et al., 2025; Di Matteo, et al., 2024; Nairn, et al., 2021; Pasqualotto, et al., 2021; Krebs, et al., 2020; Astur, et al., 2019). Most of the evidence evaluates subchondroplasty for treatment of bone defects involving the knee; the evidence base is more limited for hip, shoulder, or ankle defects. Authors of a systematic review (Nairn, et al., 2021) concluded the evidence evaluating subchondroplasty for treatment of bone marrow lesions was low quality and lend some support to improvements in pain and function, however the results are short to medium term. The authors acknowledged high quality studies with long term outcomes are required to firmly establish efficacy. The current evidence is insufficient to support safety and efficacy of subchondroplasty, and the impact on net health outcomes has yet to be determined.

#### **Percutaneous Ultrasonic Ablation**

Percutaneous ultrasonic ablation is a minimally invasive surgical procedure proposed for the fragmentation, emulsification, and aspiration of soft tissue associated with various conditions, including chronic or degenerative conditions of the musculoskeletal system involving fascia or tendons of the ankle, foot, elbow, hip, knee, shoulder, or wrist. It is also referred to as percutaneous ultrasonic fasciotomy, or percutaneous ultrasonic tenotomy and combines the use of ultrasound and a minimally invasive needle-like probe that uses ultrasonic energy to visualize, cut and remove diseased or damaged tissue in individuals with tendinopathies. The procedure involves ultrasound to determine the location of degenerative tissue, insertion of a probe under guidance, which produces ultrasonic energy, and that theoretically breaks down the damaged tissue. At the same time, a built-in inflow-outflow fluid system simultaneously irrigates and sucks up the broken down/emulsified tissue. Once the tissue is cleared away, the probe is removed.

**U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA):** One system currently available is the Tenex Health TX System<sup>®</sup> (Tenex Health, Inc., Lake Forest, CA) which was granted marketing clearance by the FDA via the 510(k) process on March 3, 2016. This device is considered to be substantially equivalent to another device already on the market – the TX1 Tissue Removal System. Under the FDA 510(k) process, the manufacturer is not required to supply to the FDA evidence of the effectiveness prior to marketing the device. The system consists of a console that houses user functions (e.g., irrigation and aspiration pumps), ultrasonic hand piece, inflation cuff, and foot pedal which controls the device functions. The FDA states that the Tenex Health TX System is indicated for use in surgical procedures where fragmentation, emulsification and aspiration of soft tissue are desirable, including general surgery, orthopedic surgery, laparoscopic surgery and plastic and reconstructive surgery (FDA, 2016).

**Literature Review**: There is a paucity of evidence evaluating safety and efficacy of percutaneous ultrasonic ablation for musculoskeletal conditions and is primarily in the form of case reports, case series and a systematic review. Vajapey et al. (2021) examined data published on percutaneous ultrasonic tenotomy for treatment of tendinosis. Included in their review were seven studies, five evaluating elbow tendinopathy, and one study each evaluating Achilles tendinopathy and plantar fasciitis. Three studies were retrospective, four were prospective, all were case series with no control, average follow-up ranged from 12 to 36 months and sample populations ranged from seven to 34. Regarding treatment of chronic epicondylosis of the elbow, VAS and DASH scores

improved at one year post treatment when compared with baseline, and subjects with refractory tendinopathies also experienced improved functional scores one year post treatment. The authors of the study evaluating Achilles reported that of the 34 subjects, four were pain free at follow-up (11-36 months), 13 had mild pain, two had moderate pain, one had severe pain, and the rest were lost to follow-up. Authors of the study group evaluating treatment for plantar fasciitis reported that 11/12 subjects had complete pain relief three months post treatment. The review is limited by small number of studies, short-term follow-up across all studies, and some with high loss to follow-up. As a result of insufficient high quality evidence strong conclusions regarding safety and efficacy cannot be made and additional research is needed.

#### In-Office Diagnostic Arthroscopy

Surgical arthroscopy is the standard of care for diagnosis of intra-articular joint pathology. Recently in-office arthroscopy, using a small-bore needle/endoscopic camera probe, has been under investigation as a minimally invasive office procedure for diagnosing intra-articular joint pathology as an alternative to magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and standard arthroscopy. Aside from the elimination of the need for MRI, proposed advantages include reduced recovery time compared to that of standard surgical arthroscopy, improved diagnostic accuracy as compared to MRI, and potential avoidance of more invasive surgery. The procedure is performed under local anesthesia in an office setting. One system currently available, Mi-Eye2™ (Trice Medical, Malvern, PA), received FDA 510(k) clearance for use in diagnostic and operative arthroscopic and endoscopic procedures. The device purportedly provides illumination and visualization of an interior cavity of the body through either a natural or surgical opening, according to the manufacturer. Images are captured on a tablet or monitor via an interface using a hand-held sheath that is inserted into the joint for the arthroscopic procedure. Other systems have been FDA-cleared and are available for use, for example VisionScope High-Definition Endoscopy Camera System (VisionScope Technologies, LLC; Littleton MA). Although evidence is limited, a majority of the publications evaluate use for the knee joint (Deirmengian, et al., 2018) with little to no evidence evaluating other joints. While authors claim in-office diagnostic arthroscopy improves the accuracy of diagnostic findings for some conditions, overall there is a paucity of evidence in the peer-reviewed published scientific literature evaluating safety and/or impact on health outcomes and patient selection criteria have not yet been clearly established. Additional well-designed comparative studies involving large populations are needed to firmly support improved health outcomes resulting from in-office needle arthroscopy procedures.

#### Miscellaneous Procedures

#### Medial Knee Implanted Shock Absorber (MISHA<sup>™</sup> Knee System)

A medial knee implanted shock absorber is a device implanted subcutaneously, but outside of the joint capsule and superficial to the medial collateral ligament, extending from the distal femur to the proximal tibia. The device employs a shock absorbing mechanical system and is biomechanically stabilized by plates and screws. It is intended to reduce loads on the intra-articular medial joint surface to improve symptoms of osteoarthritis. Specifically, the device is proposed for individuals with osteoarthritic knee pain which interferes with activities of daily living, who are unable or unwilling to undergo total knee replacement surgery.

**U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA):** In April 2023, the FDA granted marketing approval to Moximed, Inc. (Fremont, CA) for the MISHA<sup>™</sup> Knee System under the De Novo classification pathway (DEN220033). Per the approval, the MISHA Knee System is indicated for patients with medial compartment knee osteoarthritis that have failed to find relief in surgical and/or non-surgical treatment modalities and are still experiencing pain that interferes with activities of daily living and are also unwilling to undergo or ineligible for total knee replacement due to age or absence of advanced osteoarthritis.

**Literature Review:** Evidence in the peer-reviewed published scientific literature evaluating the safety and efficacy of a medial knee implanted shock absorber for any indication, including the management of osteoarthritis, is limited. Literature is primarily in the form of retrospective case-control studies with small patient populations and short to midterm follow-ups (Pareek, et al., 2024; Diduch, et al., 2023; Gomoll, et al., 2023; Pareek, et al., 2023). Published data regarding the safety, efficacy and improved health outcomes with the use of this technology as an alternative to conservative or standard operative treatments is insufficient, and precludes the ability to draw conclusions at this time.

**Professional Societies/Organizations:** In 2015, the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) published guidance on the implantation of a shock absorber to treat mild to moderate symptomatic medial knee osteoarthritis. An evaluation of one case series and three case reports was undertaken. NICE concluded that evidence on the safety and efficacy of this treatment was inadequate in quantity and quality, and thus the procedure should only be performed in a research context.

#### Thermal Shrinkage (Arthroscopic Thermal Capsulorrhaphy)

Thermal shrinkage of the joint capsule (e.g., thermal capsulorrhaphy, thermal capsular shrinkage, arthroscopic thermal capsulorrhaphy, electrothermal arthroscopic capsulorrhaphy [ETAC]) and ligaments or tendons (e.g., electrothermal therapy, radiofrequency thermal shrinkage, thermal shrinkage) has been proposed for use in arthroscopic surgery. The procedure employs the use of a radiofrequency probe or laser to deliver nonablative heat to a targeted area. It is hypothesized that heat from the thermal catheter causes the collagen fibers of the tissue to shrink through collagen denaturation, resulting in a tightening and improved stabilization of the joint capsule or ligaments and tendons. The thermal effect of the energy is dependent on the level of energy, the duration of the application, the nature of the tissues, and the type of device used.

Overall, the reported outcomes of thermal shrinkage have been short-term and consist mainly of decreased tissue trauma at the time of surgery. Published data do not permit strong conclusions regarding the efficacy of thermal shrinkage and impact on improving health outcomes. Complications and failure that may be related to inadequate shrinking or overheating of tissue have been reported in the medical literature. Reported complications have included capsular necrosis, loss of capsular and glenohumeral ligament integrity, chondrolysis, nerve damage, and failure leading to recurrent instability (Berkoff, 2023).

**U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA):** The FDA has cleared several thermal probe devices used as part of electrosurgical or electrothermal systems via the 510(k) premarket notification process. These include the Oratec ORA-50 electrothermal system (Oratec Interventions, Menlo Park, CA), the VULCAN<sup>®</sup> EAS<sup>®</sup> electrothermal arthroscopy system (Smith and Nephew, Andover, MA), and the VAPR<sup>™</sup> TC Electrode (Mitek Products, Norwood, MA). These Class II devices are FDA regulated as electrosurgical cutting and coagulation devices and accessories.

**Anterior/Posterior Cruciate Ligament (ACL/PCL) Injury:** Approximately 252,000 patients present with ACL injuries every year, and females are two to eight times more likely than males to suffer an ACL injury (Shea and Carey, 2015). Injuries of the ACL or PCL often result in complete rupture, although in some cases injuries result only in a partial tear or stretching. Depending on the severity of the injury, a person may experience pain, decreased range of motion, and/or some degree of functional impairment. Nonsurgical treatment options may include rest, anti-inflammatory medications, compression, strengthening exercises, physical therapy and/or cortisone injections. These conservative treatments are frequently used for individuals where there is an incomplete tear or when reconstruction is not desired. For those individuals with complete tears, surgical reconstruction may be the only option.

The standard surgical approach involves the use of allograft or autograft tissue in reconstructing the ligament by way of open arthrotomy or arthroscopy. Thermal shrinkage has been suggested as a treatment modality for individuals with partially intact ACL/PCL ligaments.

**Literature Review:** Evidence evaluating thermal shrinkage for the treatment of ACL/PCL instability consists of both retrospective and prospective case series (Farng, et al., 2005; Halbrecht, 2005; Indelli, et al., 2003; Carter, et al., 2002) and case reports (Oakes and McAllister, 2003). The published case series involve small patient populations with short-term outcomes and lack of a control group. While some of the studies support improved knee function during the initial post-operative period (Pogorzala, et al; 2022; Farng, et al., 2005; Halbrecht, 2005; Indelli, et al., 2003), laxity can recur. Some studies (Halbrecht, 2005; Carter, et al., 2002) have demonstrated greater than 50% failure rates at final follow-up. A prospective multicenter clinical trial (n=64) with mid-term follow-up (at least two years for 61 subjects) showed a failure rate for lax grafts of 78.9% and a failure rate for lax native ligaments of 38.1% when subjects underwent thermal shrinkage of the ACL (Smith, et al, 2008). Evidence in the peer-reviewed published scientific literature is insufficient to support the safety and efficacy of thermal shrinkage, and long-term durability of the procedure has not been demonstrated.

Shoulder Instability: Disruption of the glenohumeral ligament (laxity or elongation) may result from trauma or from congenital or developmental weakness and may lead to joint instability. Individuals may experience symptoms of aching, heaviness, pain and decreased range of motion. This condition often occurs in athletes and young adults. Standard treatment consists of conservative therapy, using activity modification, exercises and patient education. For cases that do not respond to treatment, surgical repair may be necessary. The goal of surgery is to restabilize the shoulder and maintain full, pain-free range of motion. Surgery consists of inspecting the shoulder joint and repairing, reattaching, or tightening the labrum, ligaments or capsule, with either sutures alone or sutures attached to absorbable tacks or anchors. Although arthroscopic approaches have frequently been performed, there is more concern about the instability recurring after arthroscopic surgery than after open procedures. In some cases, authors propose that the recurrence of instability results from lack of tightening in the stretched-out capsule despite the operative repair. Arthroscopic thermal shrinkage, also referred to as electrothermal arthroscopic capsulorrhaphy (ETAC), has been suggested as a treatment for shoulder instability in cases requiring both tightening of the ligament and reattachment procedures. Reported complications associated with thermal shrinkage of the shoulder include biceps tendon rupture, capsular attenuation, adhesive capsulitis, and axillary neuropathy.

**Literature Review:** The evidence evaluating thermal shrinkage for treatment of shoulder instability consists of few randomized trials, both retrospective and prospective case series, cohort comparative studies, and systematic reviews (Chen, et al, 2016; McRae, et al., 2016; Jansen, et al., 2012; Engelsma and Willems, 2010; Hawkins, et al., 2007; Massoud, et al., 2007; Miniaci and Codsi, 2006; Bisson, et al., 2005; Chen, et al., 2005; Park, et al., 2005; D'Alessandro, et al., 2004; Miniaci and McBirnie, 2003; Mishra and Fanton, 2001). Several of these studies involve small sample populations evaluating short- to mid-term outcomes. When utilized to treat shoulder ligaments, reported failure rates are generally high and are often related to recurrent instability (Hawkins, et al., 2007; Massoud, et al., 2007; Park, et al, 2005; D'Alessandro, et al., 2004; Miniaci and McBirnie, 2003).

In a trial of 88 patients undergoing surgery for shoulder instability, McRae et al. (2016) reported no added benefit when electrothermal arthroscopic capsulorrhaphy (ETAC) was used as an adjunct to arthroscopic Bankart repair. Overall recurrent instability rates were similar in the control group (22%) and the ETAC group (18%), with no significant difference between the groups. Forty-six percent of patients were lost to follow up at the primary end point of two years post-surgery. The small patient population size and significant loss to follow up limit the ability to generalize findings.

When used to treat internal shoulder impingement (n=12) Jansen et al. (2012) reported that at seven year follow-up only 25% of athletes were able to perform at a preoperative sports level. Although short term results in this same group were promising at one and two years, there was significant deterioration at seven years (p<0.001). Additionally, some published reviews indicate that due to unacceptable high failure rates and complications thermal capsulorrhaphy is no longer recommended as a treatment for shoulder instability (Bell, 2010; Bradley and Tejwani, 2010; Greiwi and Ahmad, 2010; Johnson and Robinson, 2010).

**Ankle Instability:** Arthroscopic thermal shrinkage has also been proposed for the treatment of ankle instability, although the medical literature is limited and consists mainly of case series and case reports (de Vries, et al., 2008; Maiotti, et al., 2005; Hyer and Vancourt; 2004). Despite some improvement in mechanical stability and function, these studies evaluated short term outcomes in small patient populations, and the results cannot be generalized. Further well-designed clinical trials evaluating long term outcomes are required to support safety and efficacy of thermal shrinkage in treating ankle instability.

**Hip Instability:** Thermal modification of the hip capsular tissue has been suggested as a treatment for hip instability. The hip joint capsule consists of collagen tissue, and it has been proposed that shrinkage may help stabilize the joint (Philippon, 2001). While limited short-term results appear promising, further long-term, controlled studies are required to support the safety and efficacy of thermal shrinkage for this use.

**Hand and Wrist Instability:** Thermal energy has been used to treat unstable or loose partialthickness cartilage defects, meniscal lesions and ligamentous tears of the wrist. Thermal energy has also been proposed for the treatment of scapholunate (SL) instability, which describes a wide variety of clinical conditions affecting the scapholunate interosseous ligament of the wrist, including laxity or stretch (Manuel and Moran, 2007). Recently published studies evaluating the role of arthroscopic thermal treatment for wrist and thumb injuries or instability are primarily retrospective in design with small patient populations, lack comparators, and the need for subsequent surgery was not uncommon (Hung, et al., 2022; Ricks, et al., 2021; Burn, et al., 2020; Helsper, et al., 2020; Wong and Ho, 2019).

One prospective case series (Crespo Romero, et al., 2020) (n=20) included patients with symptomatic instability of the SL ligament, alone or with triangular fibrocartilage complex (TFCC) tears, who were treated with electrothermal shrinkage and debridement (where appropriate), followed by placement of a short arm cast for one month. Outcomes were mixed, with a reported overall improvement in grip strength, but continued complaints of pain in 35% of the subjects. Chu and colleagues (2009) studied electrothermal treatment of thumb basal joint instability (n=17) over a minimum two year period. All patients underwent arthroscopic electrothermal treatment of the volar ligaments and joint capsule. At an average follow-up of 41 months, pain was improved in all thumbs and the authors reported a significant improvement in thumb pinch strength (p<0.01). Limitations of these studies include the small patient populations and lack of a comparator.

While some authors have reported improvement in pain after thermal shrinkage (Garcia-Lopez, et al, 2012; Lee et al., 2012; Darlis, et al., 2005), other authors have reported injury to subchondral bone as a result of heat application to the chondral surface (Lu, et al., 2001). Moreover, authors have acknowledged that the potential benefits of thermal shrinkage for wrist instability need to be clarified (DeWal, et al., 2002).

The evidence in the peer-reviewed scientific literature is insufficient to demonstrate safety and efficacy and further, long-term clinical studies are required to support improved patient outcomes when thermal energy is used to treat hand or wrist instability.

**Professional Societies/Organizations:** The Washington State Department of Labor and Industries (2003) conducted a technology assessment evaluating histologic studies as well as retrospective and prospective case series of patients who underwent thermal capsulorrhaphy. In summary of their assessment, the committee concluded, "Findings do not substantially show thermal shrinkage's efficacy or effectiveness for the treatment of shoulder instability or anterior cruciate ligament laxity."

## **Medicare Coverage Determinations**

		Contractor	Determination Name/Number	Revision Effective Date
N	CD	National	No Determination found	
L	CD		No Determination found	

Note: Please review the current Medicare Policy for the most up-to-date information.

(NCD = National Coverage Determination; LCD = Local Coverage Determination).

## **Appendix: Procedure to Coding Crosswalk**

Musculoskeletal Procedure/Orthobiologic	Intended Use (this list may not be all inclusive)	Application CPT/HCPCS Codes	Product HCPCS Codes
Bioresorbable porous	Meniscal	29999	L8699
polyurethane (bioactive/tissue engineered scaffold)	regeneration/transplantation		
Collagen meniscal implant	Meniscal	29999	L8699
(bioactive/tissue engineered scaffold)	regeneration/transplantation	G0428	
Healing Response Technique	Knee ligament repair	29999	
Juvenile cartilage allograft:	Treatment of articular	23929	L8699
DeNovo <sup>®</sup> NT Natural Tissue	cartilage defects	24999	
Graft		27299	
<ul> <li>DeNovo<sup>®</sup> ET<sup>™</sup> Engineered</li> </ul>		27599	
Tissue Graft		28899	
BioCartilage <sup>®</sup>		29999	
Matrix-induced autologous	Treatment of articular	23929	J7330
chondrocyte implantation:	cartilage defects, other than	24999	L8699
MACI <sup>®</sup> (Vericel	knee	27299	
Corporation, Cambridge,		27899	
MA)		29999	
Meniscal prosthesis/total	Meniscal	29999	L8699
meniscus replacement	regeneration/transplantation		
Autologous chondrocyte	Treatment of lesions in any	23929	J7330
transplantation (e.g., Carticel <sup>®</sup> ,	joint other than the femoral	24999	L8699
MACI <sup>®</sup> ) for lesions other than the	condyle or patella (e.g.,	27299	
femoral condyle	tibia, ankle, hip, shoulder)	27899	
		29999	

Musculoskeletal Procedure/Orthobiologic	Intended Use (this list may not be all inclusive)	Application CPT/HCPCS Codes	Product HCPCS Codes
Autologous chondrocyte	Treatment of cartilage	23929	J7330
transplantation (e.g., Carticel <sup>®</sup> ,	damage associated with	24999	L8699
MACI <sup>®</sup> )	generalized osteoarthritis	27299 27899	
Osteochondral autograft	Treatment of articular	20962	L8699
transplantation	cartilage defects involving	23929	
	joint surfaces <u>other</u> than the	24999	
	femoral condyle or patella	27299	
	(e.g., ankle)	27899	
		28103	
		28446	
Ostas shan dual alla suaft	Treatment of outionlaw	29999	10000
	ireatment of articular	20962	L8699
transplantation	ioint surfaces other than the	23929	
	formeral condule or natella	24999	
	Terrioral condyle of patella	27299	
		28103	
		28446	
		29999	
Osteochondral allograft using	Treatment of articular		L8699
decellularized cartilage (e.g.,	cartilage defects using		
Chondrofix)	allograft		
Osteochondral synthetic	Treatment of osteochondral	23929	L8699
resorbable polymers:	articular cartilage defects	24999	
<ul> <li>TruFit<sup>®</sup> cylindrical plug</li> </ul>		27299	
<ul> <li>TruGraft<sup>™</sup> granules</li> </ul>		27599	
		27899	
		29999	
Subchondroplasty	Treatment of a subchondral	27899	L8699
	bone defect	29999	
		0707T	
		0869T	
Thermal shrinkage (thermally	Stabilization of joint	29999	
induced capsulorrhaphy)	capsule, ligaments, or	S2300	
	tendons	20000	
Xenograft	Meniscal	29999	L8699
	regeneration/transplantation		

## **Coding Information**

#### Notes:

- This list of codes may not be all-inclusive since the American Medical Association (AMA) and Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) code updates may occur more frequently than policy updates
- 2. Deleted codes and codes which are not effective at the time the service is rendered may not be eligible for reimbursement.

#### Articular Cartilage Repair

Page 22 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515 Considered Not Medically Necessary when used to report treatment of articular cartilage defects involving joints other than the distal femur and patellar articular cartilage within the knee (e.g., ankle, elbow, shoulder):

CPT®*	Description
Codes	
23929	Unlisted procedure, shoulder
24999	Unlisted procedure, humerus or elbow
27299	Unlisted procedure, pelvis or hip joint
27899	Unlisted procedure, leg or ankle
28446	Open osteochondral autograft, talus (includes obtaining graft[s])
29999	Unlisted procedure, arthroscopy

HCPCS Codes	Description
J7330	Autologous cultured chondrocytes, implant
L8699 <sup>+</sup>	Prosthetic implant, not otherwise specified

<sup>†</sup><u>Note:</u> Considered Experimental/Investigational/Unproven when used to report xenograft implant and cartilage regeneration membrane (e.g., Chondro Gide<sup>®</sup>) products for articular cartilage repair.

Considered Experimental/Investigational/Unproven when used to report articular cartilage repair of any joint:

CPT <sup>®</sup> *	Description
Codes	
0737T	Xenograft implantation into the articular surface

#### **Bone Filler Materials**

Considered Experimental/Investigational/Unproven when synthetic resorbable polymers (e.g., PolyGraft<sup>™</sup> BGS, TruFit<sup>®</sup> [cylindrical plug], TruGraft<sup>™</sup> [granules]); juvenile cartilage allograft tissue implantation (e.g., DeNovo<sup>®</sup> NT Natural Tissue Graft, DeNovo<sup>®</sup> ET<sup>™</sup> Engineered Tissue Graft, BioCartilage<sup>®</sup>); or decellularized osteochondral allograft implant (e.g., Chondrofix<sup>®</sup> Osteochoncral Allograft) are used to report the treatment of articular cartilage defects:

CPT <sup>®</sup> *	Description
Codes	
23929	Unlisted procedure, shoulder
24999	Unlisted procedure, humerus or elbow
27299	Unlisted procedure, pelvis or hip joint
27599	Unlisted procedure, femur or knee
27899	Unlisted procedure, leg or ankle
28899	Unlisted procedure, foot or toes
29999	Unlisted procedure, arthroscopy

HCPCS Codes	Description
C1762	Connective tissue, human (includes fascia lata)
C1889	Implantable/insertable device, not otherwise classified
L8699	Prosthetic implant, not otherwise specified

#### Ligament/Meniscus Reconstruction

Considered Experimental/Investigational/Unproven when used alone or as part of a ligament or meniscus reconstruction, regeneration, or transplantation are used to report bioactive scaffolds (e.g., collagen meniscal implants), bioresorbable porous polyurethane, meniscal prosthesis, tissue engineered menisci, or xenograft:

CPT®* Codes	Description
29999	Unlisted procedure, arthroscopy

HCPCS Codes	Description
C1762 <sup>+</sup>	Connective tissue, human (includes fascia lata)
C1781	Mesh (implantable)
C1889 <sup>†</sup>	Implantable/insertable device, not otherwise classified
G0428	Collagen meniscus implant procedure for filling meniscal defects (e.g., CMI, collagen scaffold, menaflex)
L8699 <sup>+</sup>	Prosthetic implant, not otherwise specified

<sup>†</sup><u>Note:</u> Considered Medically Necessary for use of ligament allograft materials when medical necessity has been established for the associated primary procedure

#### Intra-articular Joint Injections

Intra-articular corticosteroid injections for the treatment of chronic, osteoarthritic joint pain, are not covered or reimbursable when administered at an interval more frequent than EITHER four injections during a rolling 12-month year and/or two injections on the same day:

CPT®*	Description
Codes	
20600	Arthrocentesis, aspiration and/or injection, small joint or bursa (eg, fingers, toes); without ultrasound guidance
20604	Arthrocentesis, aspiration and/or injection, small joint or bursa (eg, fingers, toes); with ultrasound guidance, with permanent recording and reporting
20605	Arthrocentesis, aspiration and/or injection, intermediate joint or bursa (eg, temporomandibular, acromioclavicular, wrist, elbow or ankle, olecranon bursa); without ultrasound guidance
20606	Arthrocentesis, aspiration and/or injection, intermediate joint or bursa (eg, temporomandibular, acromioclavicular, wrist, elbow or ankle, olecranon bursa); with ultrasound guidance, with permanent recording and reporting
20610	Arthrocentesis, aspiration and/or injection, major joint or bursa (eg, shoulder, hip, knee, subacromial bursa); without ultrasound guidance

CPT®* Codes	Description
20611	Arthrocentesis, aspiration and/or injection, major joint or bursa (eg, shoulder, hip, knee, subacromial bursa); with ultrasound guidance, with permanent recording and reporting

#### Healing Response Technique

#### Considered Not Medically Necessary when used to report healing response technique:

CPT®* Codes	Description
29999	Unlisted procedure, arthroscopy

#### Subchondroplasty

## Considered Experimental/Investigational/Unproven when used to report subchondroplasty of any bone defect:

CPT®*	Description		
Codes			
23929	Unlisted procedure, shoulder		
27299	Unlisted procedure, pelvis or hip joint		
27599	Unlisted procedure, femur or knee		
27899	Unlisted procedure, leg or ankle		
28899	Unlisted procedure, foot or toes		
0707T	Injection(s), bone-substitute material (eg, calcium phosphate) into subchondral bone defect (ie, bone marrow lesion, bone bruise, stress injury, microtrabecular fracture), including imaging guidance and arthroscopic assistance for joint visualization		
0869T	Injection(s), bone-substitute material for bone and/or soft tissue hardware fixation augmentation, including intraoperative imaging guidance, when performed		

HCPCS Codes	Description
L8699	Prosthetic implant, not otherwise specified

#### In-Office Diagnostic Arthroscopy

Considered Experimental/Investigational/Unproven when used to report an in-office diagnostic arthroscopy (e.g., Mi-Eye2<sup>™</sup>, VisionScope<sup>®</sup>) of any upper or lower extremity joint for evaluation of joint pain and/or pathology:

CPT®*	Description	
Codes		
29805	Arthroscopy, shoulder, diagnostic, with or without synovial biopsy (separate procedure)	
29860	Arthroscopy, hip, diagnostic, with or without synovial biopsy (separate procedure)	
29870	Arthroscopy, knee, diagnostic, with or without synovial biopsy (separate procedure)	

CPT®* Codes	Description
29999	Unlisted procedure, arthroscopy

#### Percutaneous Ultrasonic Ablation of Soft Tissue

Considered Experimental/Investigational/Unproven when used to report percutaneous ablation of soft tissue for treatment of any musculoskeletal condition (e.g., tendinosis, tendinopathy):

CPT®*	Description	
Codes		
20999	Unlisted procedure, musculoskeletal system, general	
23929	Unlisted procedure, shoulder	
24999	Unlisted procedure, humerus or elbow	
25999	Unlisted procedure, forearm or wrist	
26989	Unlisted procedure, hands or fingers	
27599	Unlisted procedure, femur or knee	
27899	Unlisted procedure, leg or ankle	
28899	Unlisted procedure, foot or toes	

#### **Miscellaneous Procedures**

## Considered Experimental/Investigational/Unproven when used to report a medial knee implanted shock absorber (e.g., MISHA<sup>™</sup> Knee System):

HCPCS Codes	Description
C8003	Implantation of medial knee extraarticular implantable shock absorber spanning the knee joint from distal femur to proximal tibia, open, includes measurements, positioning and adjustments, with imaging guidance (eg, fluoroscopy)

## Considered Experimental/Investigational/Unproven when used to report arthroscopy with thermally-induced capsulorrhaphy for any joint capsule, ligament or tendon:

CPT®* Codes	Description
29999	Unlisted procedure, arthroscopy

## \*Current Procedural Terminology (CPT<sup>®</sup>) ©2024 American Medical Association: Chicago, IL.

### References

- 1. Adams SB, Dekker TJ, Schiff AP, Gross CP, Nunley JA, Easley ME. Prospective Evaluation of Structural Allograft Transplantation for Osteochondral Lesions of the Talar Shoulder. Foot Ankle Int. 2018 Jan;39(1):28-34.
- 2. Adams SB Jr, Viens NA, Easley ME, Stinnett SS, Nunley JA 2nd. Midterm results of osteochondral lesions of the talar shoulder treated with fresh osteochondral allograft transplantation. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2011 Apr 6;93(7):648-54.

- Alford JW, Cole BJ. Cartilage restoration, part 1. Basic science, historical perspective, patient evaluation, and treatment options. Am J Sports Med. 2005 Feb;33(2):295-306. Review.
- 4. Alford JW, Cole BJ. Cartilage restoration, part 2. Techniques, outcomes, and future directions. Am J Sports Med. 2005 Mar;33(3)443-60. Review.
- 5. Al-Shaikh RA, Chou LB, Mann JA, Dreeban SM, Prieskorn D. Autologous osteochondral grafting for talar cartilage defects. Foot Ankle int. May 2002;23(5):381-9.
- American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons (AAOS). Quality Programs and Guidelines. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.aaos.org/quality/qualityprograms
- American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons (AAOS). Management of Osteoarthritis of the Knee (Non-Arthroplasty) Evidence-Based Clinical Practice Guideline. Aug 31, 2021. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.orthoguidelines.org/guidelines
- American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons (AAOS). Surgical Management of Osteoarthritis of the Knee. Evidence-Based Clinical Practice Guideline. Dec 2, 2022. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.orthoguidelines.org/guidelines
- American Orthopaedic Foot and Ankle Society (AOFAS). Position Statement: The Use of Osteochondral Transplantation for the Treatment of Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus. Approved Jul 29, 2022. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.aofas.org/research-policy/position-statements-clinical-guidelines
- Ang BFH, Mohan PC, Png MA, Allen JC Jr, Howe TS, Koh JSB, Lee BP, Morrey BF. Ultrasonic Percutaneous Tenotomy for Recalcitrant Lateral Elbow Tendinopathy: Clinical and Sonographic Results at 90 Months. Am J Sports Med. 2021 Jun;49(7):1854-1860.
- Angel MJ, Sgaglione NA, Grande DA. Clinical applications of bioactive factors in sports medicine: current concepts and future trends. Sports Med Arthrosc. 2006 Sep;14(3):138-45.
- Ansah P, Vogt S, Ueblacker P, Martinek V, Woertler K, Imhoff AB. Osteochondral transplantation to treat osteochondral lesions in the elbow. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2007 Oct;89(10):2188-94.
- 13. Astur DC, de Freitas EV, Cabral PB, Morais CC, Pavei BS, Kaleka CC, Debieux P, Cohen M. Evaluation and Management of Subchondral Calcium Phosphate Injection Technique to Treat Bone Marrow Lesion. Cartilage. 2019 Oct;10(4):395-401.
- 14. Ayyaswamy B, Salim M, Sidaginamale R, Elsayed M, Karpe P, Limaye R. Early to medium term outcomes of osteochondral lesions of the talus treated by autologous matrix induced chondrogenesis (AMIC). Foot Ankle Surg. 2021 Feb;27(2):207-212.
- 15. Ayzenberg M, Clippinger B, Slate EL, Kozin SH, Zlotolow DA. Outcomes of Osteochondral Autograft Transplantation in Pediatric Patients With Osteochondritis Dissecans of the Capitellum. J Hand Surg Am. 2021 Nov;46(11):1028.e1-1028.e15.

Page 27 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515

- 16. Azam M, Davey MS, Colasanti C, Mercer NP, Hurley ET, Shimozono Y, Kennedy JG. Bulk Osteochondral Allograft for Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus: A Systematic Review. Foot Ankle Orthop. 2022 Jan 20;7(1):2473011421S00099.
- 17. Bai L, Guan S, Liu S, You T, Xie X, Chen P, Zhang W. Clinical Outcomes of Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus With Large Subchondral Cysts Treated With Osteotomy and Autologous Chondral Grafts: Minimum 2-Year Follow-up and Second-Look Evaluation. Orthop J Sports Med. 2020 Jul 28;8(7):2325967120937798.
- 18. Baltzer AW, Arnold JP. Bone-cartilage transplantation from the ipsilateral knee for chondral lesions of the talus. Arthroscopy. 2005 Feb;21(2):159-66.
- Bannuru RR, Osani MC, Vaysbrot EE, Arden NK, Bennell K, Bierma-Zeinstra SMA, Kraus VB, Lohmander LS, Abbott JH, Bhandari M, Blanco FJ, Espinosa R, Haugen IK, Lin J, Mandl LA, Moilanen E, Nakamura N, Snyder-Mackler L, Trojian T, Underwood M, McAlindon TE. OARSI guidelines for the non-surgical management of knee, hip, and polyarticular osteoarthritis. Osteoarthritis Cartilage. 2019 Nov;27(11):1578-1589.
- 20. Barnes DE, Beckley JM, Smith J. Percutaneous ultrasonic tenotomy for chronic elbow tendinosis: a prospective study. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2015; 24(1):67-73.
- 21. Baumfeld T, Baumfeld D, Prado M, Nery C. All-arthroscopic AMIC® (AT-AMIC) for the treatment of talar osteochondral defects: A short follow-up case series. Foot (Edinb). 2018 Dec;37:23-27.
- 22. Baums MH, Schultz W, Kostuj T, Klinger HM1. Cartilage repair techniques of the talus: An update. World J Orthop. 2014 Jul 18;5(3):171-9.
- Becher C, Malahias MA, Ali MM, Maffulli N, Thermann H. Arthroscopic microfracture vs. arthroscopic autologous matrix-induced chondrogenesis for the treatment of articular cartilage defects of the talus. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2019 Sep;27(9):2731-2736.
- 24. Bell JE. Arthroscopic management of multidirectional instability. Orthop Clin North Am. 2010 Jul;41(3):357-65.
- 25. Berkoff DJ. Multidirectional instability of the shoulder. In: UpToDate, Grayzel J (Ed). Dec 7, 2023. UpToDate, Waltham, MA. Accessed Mar 7, 2025.
- 26. Berlet GC, Hyer CF, Philbin TM, Hartman JF, Wright ML. Does fresh osteochondral allograft transplantation of talar osteochondral defects improve function? Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2011 Aug;469(8):2356-66.
- 27. Bessa F, Rasio J, Newhouse A, Nwachukwu BU, Nho S. Surgical Treatment of Subchondral Bone Cysts of the Acetabulum With Calcium Phosphate Bone Substitute Material in Patients Without Advanced Arthritic Hips. Arthrosc Tech. 2020 Sep 29;9(9):e1375-e1379.
- 28. Bexkens R, Ogink PT, Doornberg JN, et al. Donor-site morbidity after osteochondral autologous transplantation for osteochondritis dissecans of the capitellum: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2017 Jul;25(7):2237-2246.

- 29. Bian Y, Cai X, Wang H, Xu Y, Lv Z, Feng B, Weng X. Short-Term but Not Long-Term Knee Symptoms and Functional Improvements of Tissue Engineering Strategy for Meniscus Defects: A Systematic Review of Clinical Studies. Arthroscopy. 2024 Mar;40(3):983-995.
- 30. Bisicchia S, Rosso F, Amendola A. Osteochondral allograft of the talus. Iowa Orthop J. 2014;34:30-7.
- 31. Bisson LJ. Thermal capsulorrhaphy for isolated posterior instability of the glenohumeral joint without labral detachment. Am J Sports Med. 2005 Dec;33(12):1898-904.
- 32. Bradley JP, Tejwani SG. Arthroscopic management of posterior instability. Orthop Clin North Am. 2010 Jul;41(3):339-56.
- 33. Burn MB, Sarkissian EJ, Yao J. Long-Term Outcomes for Arthroscopic Thermal Treatment for Scapholunate Ligament Injuries. J Wrist Surg. 2020 Feb;9(1):22-28.
- 34. Bugbee WD, Khanna G, Cavallo M, McCauley JC, Görtz S, Brage ME. Bipolar fresh osteochondral allografting of the tibiotalar joint. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2013 Mar 6;95(5):426-32.
- 35. Caldwell PE, Shelton WR. Indications for allografts. Orthop Clin North Am. 2005 Oct;36(4):459-67.
- 36. Carter TR, Bailie DS, Edinger S. Radiofrequency electrothermal shrinkage of the anterior cruciate ligament. Am J Sports Med. 2002 Mar-Apr;30(2):221-6.
- 37. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). Local Coverage Determinations (LCDs) alphabetical index. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.cms.gov/medicare-coverage-database/reports/local-coverage-final-lcdsalphabetical-report.aspx?proposedStatus=A&sortBy=title
- 38. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). National Coverage Determinations (NCDs) alphabetical index. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.cms.gov/medicare-coverage-database/reports/national-coverage-ncd-report.aspx?chapter=all&labOnly=allncd&sortBy=title
- Charlesworth J, Fitzpatrick J, Perera NKP, Orchard J. Osteoarthritis- a systematic review of long-term safety implications for osteoarthritis of the knee. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2019 Apr 9;20(1):151.
- 40. Chen D, Goldberg J, Herald J, Critchley I, Barmare A. Effects of surgical management on multidirectional instability of the shoulder: a meta-analysis. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2016 Feb;24(2):630-9.
- 41. Chen S, Haen PS, Walton J, Murrell GAC. The effects of thermal capsular shrinkage on the outcomes of arthroscopic stabilization for primary anterior shoulder instability. Am J Sports Med. 2005 May;33(5):705-11.
- 42. Chowdhury A, Gibson C, Nicholls A, MacLeod I, Colaco H. Diagnostic Needle Arthroscopy of the Shoulder: A Validation Study. Orthop J Sports Med. 2023 Aug 9;11(8):23259671231155885.

- 43. Chu CH, Chen IH, Yang KC, Wang CC. Midterm Results of Fresh-Frozen Osteochondral Allografting for Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus. Foot Ankle Int. 2021 Jan;42(1):8-16.
- 44. Chu PJ, Lee HM, Chung LJ, Shih JT. Electrothermal treatment of thumb basal joint instability. Arthroscopy. 2009 Mar;25(3):290-5.
- 45. Chua K, Kang JYB, Ng FDJ, Pang HN, Lie DTT, Silva A, Chang PCC. Subchondroplasty for Bone Marrow Lesions in the Arthritic Knee Results in Pain Relief and Improvement in Function. J Knee Surg. 2021 May;34(6):665-671.
- 46. Cohen SB, Hajnik C, Loren GL, Akhavan S, DeMeo PJ, Wyland DJ, Youm T, Jazrawi LM, Daley RJ, Farr J, Reischling P, Woodell-May JE. Prospective Evaluation of Clinical Outcomes of the Subchondroplasty Procedure for Treatment of Symptomatic Bone Marrow Lesions of the Knee. J Knee Surg. 2025 Jan 10.
- 47. Crespo Romero E, Arias Arias A, Domínguez Serrano D, Palomino Nieto D, Peñuela Candel R, Sánchez Lopez D, Crespo Romero R, Picazo Belinchón J. Arthroscopic electrothermal collagen shrinkage for partial scapholunate ligament tears, isolated or with associated triangular fibrocartilage complex injuries: a prospective study. Musculoskelet Surg. 2020 Mar 2.
- 48. D'Alessandro DF, Bradley JP, Fleischli JE, Connor PM. Prospective evaluation of thermal capsulorrhaphy for shoulder instability: indications and results, two- to five-year follow-up. Am J Sports Med. 2004 Jan-Feb;32(1):21-33.
- 49. Darlis NA, Weiser RW, Sotereanos DG. Partial scapholunate ligament injuries treated with arthroscopic debridement and thermal shrinkage. J Hand Surg (Am). 2005 Sep;30(5):908-14.
- Degen RM, Hiemstra LA, Lobo J, et. el., Arthroscopy Association of Canada Position Statement on Intra-articular Injections for Hip Osteoarthritis. Orthop J Sports Med. 2022 Feb 7;10(2):23259671211066966.
- 51. Degen RM, Tetreault D, Mahony GT, Williams RJ. Acute Delamination of Commercially Available Decellularized Osteochondral Allograft Plugs: A Report of Two Cases. Cartilage. 2016 Oct;7(4):316-21.
- 52. de l'Escalopier N, Amouyel T, Mainard D, et al., Long-term outcome for repair of osteochondral lesions of the talus by osteochondral autograft: A series of 56 Mosaicplasties®. Orthopaedics & Traumatology: Surgery & Research 107 (2021) 103075.
- 53. de Girolamo L, Jannelli E, Fioruzzi A, Fontana A. Acetabular Chondral Lesions Associated With Femoroacetabular Impingement Treated by Autologous Matrix-Induced Chondrogenesis or Microfracture: A Comparative Study at 8-Year Follow-Up. Arthroscopy. 2018 Nov;34(11):3012-3023.
- 54. de Graaff F, Krijnen MR, Poolman RW, Willems WJ. Arthroscopic surgery in athletes with osteochondritis dissecans of the elbow. Arthroscopy. 2011 Jul;27(7):986-93.
- 55. Deirmengian CA, Dines JS, Vernace JV, Schwartz MS, Creighton RA, Gladstone JN. Use of a Small-Bore Needle Arthroscope to Diagnose Intra-Articular Knee Pathology: Comparison With Magnetic Resonance Imaging. Am J Orthop (Belle Mead NJ). 2018 Feb;47(2).

- 56. Desai S. Surgical Treatment of a Tibial Osteochondral Defect With Debridement, Marrow Stimulation, and Micronized Allograft Cartilage Matrix: Report of an All-Arthroscopic Technique. J Foot Ankle Surg. 2016 Mar-Apr;55(2):279-82.
- 57. de Vries JS, Krips R, Blankevoort L, Fievez AW, van Dijk CN. Arthroscopic capsular shrinkage for chronic ankle instability with thermal radiofrequency: prospective multicenter trial. Orthopedics. 2008 Jul;31(7):655.
- 58. DeWal H, Ahn A, Raskin KB. Thermal energy in arthroscopic surgery of the wrist. Clin Sports Med. 2002 Oct 1;21(4):727-35.
- 59. Di Matteo B, Anzillotti G, Conte P, Angele P, Emans P, Minguell-Monyart J, Woodell-May J, Correa-Tapia M, Kon E. Subchondroplasty® (SCP) Provides Resolution of Symptoms and Functional Improvements in Mild-to-Moderate Knee Osteoarthritis with Persistent Bone Marrow Lesions: 12-Month Follow-Up Results from a Multicentric Open-Label Prospective Clinical Trial. Cartilage. 2024 Jul 30:19476035241264011.
- 60. Diduch DR, Crawford DC, Ranawat AS, Victor J, Flanigan DC. Implantable Shock Absorber Provides Superior Pain Relief and Functional Improvement Compared With High Tibial Osteotomy in Patients with Mild-to-Moderate Medial Knee Osteoarthritis: A 2-Year Report. Cartilage. 2023 Jun;14(2):152-163.
- 61. Easley ME, Latt LD, Santangelo JR, Merian-Genast M, Nunley JA III. Osteochondral lesions of the talus. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. Oct 2010;18(10):616-30.
- 62. Easley ME, Scranton PE. Osteochondral autologous transfer system. Foot Ankle Clin N Am. 2003 Jun;8(2):275-90. s
- 63. Ebert JR, Schneider A, Fallon M, Wood DJ, Janes GC. A Comparison of 2-Year Outcomes in Patients Undergoing Tibiofemoral or Patellofemoral Matrix-Induced Autologous Chondrocyte Implantation. Am J Sports Med. 2017 Dec;45(14):3243-3253.
- 64. El-Rashidy H, Villacis D, Omar I, Kelikian AS. Fresh osteochondral allograft for the treatment of cartilage defects of the talus: a retrospective review. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2011 Sep 7;93(17):1634-40.
- 65. Emre TY, Ege T, Cift HT, Demircioğlu DT, Seyhan B, Uzun M. Open mosaicplasty in osteochondral lesions of the talus: a prospective study. J Foot Ankle Surg. 2012 Sep;51(5):556-60.
- 66. Engelsma Y, Willems WJ. Arthroscopic stabilization of posterior shoulder instability. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2010 Dec;18(12):1762-6.
- 67. Ettinger S, Gottschalk O, Kostretzis L, Plaas C, Körner D, Walther M, Becher C. One-year follow-up data from the German Cartilage Registry (KnorpelRegister DGOU) in the treatment of chondral and osteochondral defects of the talus. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg. 2020 Oct 13.
- 68. Farr J, Gracitelli GC, Shah N, Chang EY, Gomoll AH. High Failure Rate of a Decellularized Osteochondral Allograft for the Treatment of Cartilage Lesions. Am J Sports Med. 2016 Aug;44(8):2015-22.

- 69. Finnoff JT, Hall MM, Adams E, et al. American Medical Society for Sports Medicine position statement: interventional musculoskeletal ultrasound in sports medicine. Clin J Sport Med. 2015; 25(1):6-22
- 70. Fletcher AN, Johnson LG, Easley ME, Nunley JA, Adams SB. Midterm Prospective Evaluation of Structural Allograft Transplantation for Osteochondral Lesions of the Talar Shoulder. Foot Ankle Int. 2022 Jul;43(7):899-912.
- 71. Fonseca F, Balacó I. Fixation with autogenous osteochondral grafts for the treatment of osteochondritis dissecans (stages III and IV). Int Orthop. 2007 Nov 24.
- 72. Farng E, Hunt SA, Rose DJ, Sherman OH. Anterior cruciate ligament radiofrequency thermal shrinkage: a short-term follow-up. Arthroscopy. 2005 Sep;21(9):1027-33.
- 73. Galla M, Duensing I, Kahn TL, Barg A. Open reconstruction with autologous spongiosa grafts and matrix-induced chondrogenesis for osteochondral lesions of the talus can be performed without medial malleolar osteotomy. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2019 Sep;27(9):2789-2795.
- 74. Galli MM, Protzman NM, Bleazey ST, Brigido SA. Role of Demineralized Allograft Subchondral Bone in the Treatment of Shoulder Lesions of the Talus: Clinical Results with Two-Year Follow-up. J Foot Ankle Surg. 2014 Jul 9. pii: S1067-2516(14)00223-3.
- 75. Gao L, Orth P, Cucchiarini M, Madry H. Autologous Matrix-Induced Chondrogenesis: A Systematic Review of the Clinical Evidence. Am J Sports Med. 2019 Jan;47(1):222-231.
- 76. Garcia-Lopez I, Delgado PJ, Abad JM, Garcia De Lucas F. Thermal energy for the arthroscopic treatment of tears of the triangular fibrocartilage of the wrist. Acta Orthop Belg. 2012 Dec;78(6):719-23.
- 77. Gaul F, Tírico LEP, McCauley JC, Pulido PA, Bugbee WD. Osteochondral Allograft Transplantation for Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus: Midterm Follow-up. Foot Ankle Int. 2018 Nov 1:1071100718805064.
- 78. Gautier E, Kolker D, Jakob RP. Treatment of cartilage defects of the talus by autologous osteochondral grafts. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2002 Mar;84(2):237-44.
- 79. Georgiannos D, Bisbinas I, Badekas A. Osteochondral transplantation of autologous graft for the treatment of osteochondral lesions of talus: 5- to 7-year follow-up. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2014 Oct 19.
- 80. Gervasi E, Maman E, Dekel A, Markovitz E, Cautero E. Fluoroscopically Guided Subacromial Spacer Implantation for Massive Rotator Cuff Tears: Two Years of Prospective Follow-up. Orthop J Sports Med. 2021 Apr 9;9(4):2325967121993469.
- 81. Giannini S, Buda R, Grigolo B, Vannini F. Autologous chondrocyte transplantation in osteochondral lesions of the ankle joint. Foot & ankle 2001;22(6):513-7.
- 82. Giannini S, Vannini F. Operative treatment of osteochondral lesions of the talar dome: current concepts review. Foot Ankle Int. 2004 Mar;25(3):168-75.

- 83. Giannini S, Buda R, Faldini C, Vannini F, Bevoni R, Grandi G, Grigolo B, Berti L. Surgical treatment of osteochondral lesions of the talus in young active patients. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2005;87 Suppl 2:28-41.
- 84. Gieringer RE. Arthroscopic monopolar radiofrequency thermal capsulorrhaphy for the treatment of shoulder instability: a prospective outcome study with mean 2-year follow-up. Alaska Med. 2003 Jan–Mar;45(1):3-8.
- 85. Gill TJ, Safran M, Mandelbaum B, et al. A Prospective, Blinded, Multicenter Clinical Trial to Compare the Efficacy, Accuracy, and Safety of In-Office Diagnostic Arthroscopy With Magnetic Resonance Imaging and Surgical Diagnostic Arthroscopy. Arthroscopy. 2018 Aug;34(8):2429-2435.
- 86. Gobbi A, Francisco RA, Lubowitz JH, Allegra F, Canata G. Osteochondral lesions of the talus: randomized controlled trial comparing chondroplasty, microfracture, and osteochondral autograft transplantation. Arthroscopy. 2006 Oct;22(10):1085-92.
- 87. Gomoll AH. Osteochondral Allograft Transplantation Using the Chondrofix Implant. Operative Techniques in Sports Med. June 2013. 21(2):90-94.
- 88. Gomoll AH, Diduch DR, Flanigan DC, Ranawat AS, Slynarski K, Walawski J, Crawford DC. An implantable shock absorber yields an 85% survival-from-arthroplasty rate through 5 years in working-age patients with medial compartment knee osteoarthritis. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2023 Aug;31(8):3307-3315.
- 89. Görtz S, De Young AJ, Bugbee WD. Fresh osteochondral allografting for osteochondral lesions of the talus. Foot Ankle Int. 2010 Apr;31(4):283-90.
- 90. Gottschalk O, Altenberger S, Baumbach S, Kriegelstein S, Dreyer F, Mehlhorn A, Hörterer H, Töpfer A, Röser A, Walther M. Functional Medium-Term Results After Autologous Matrix-Induced Chondrogenesis for Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus: A 5-Year Prospective Cohort Study. J Foot Ankle Surg. 2017 Sep-Oct;56(5):930-936.
- 91. Götze C, Nieder C, Felder H, Migliorini F. AMIC for Focal Osteochondral Defect of the Talar Shoulder. Life (Basel). 2020 Dec 5;10(12):328.
- 92. Gracitelli GC, Meric G, Pulido PA, et al. Fresh osteochondral allograft transplantation for isolated patellar cartilage injury. Am J Sports Med. 2015 Jan. 43:879.
- 93. Grassi A, Lucidi GA, Filardo G, Agostinone P, Macchiarola L, Bulgheroni P, Bulgheroni E, Zaffagnini S. Minimum 10-Year Clinical Outcome of Lateral Collagen Meniscal Implants for the Replacement of Partial Lateral Meniscal Defects: Further Results From a Prospective Multicenter Study. Orthop J Sports Med. 2021 May 25;9(5):2325967121994919.
- 94. Grawe B, Burge A, Nguyen J, Strickland S, Warren R, Rodeo S, Shubin Stein B. Cartilage Regeneration in Full-Thickness Patellar Chondral Defects Treated with Particulated Juvenile Articular Allograft Cartilage: An MRI Analysis. Cartilage. 2017 Oct;8(4):374-383.
- 95. Greiwi RM, Ahmad CS. Management of the Throwing Shoulder: Cuff, Labrum and Internal Impingement. Orthop Clin North Am. Jul 2010;41(3):309-23.
- 96. Gross CE, Chalmers PN, Chahal J, Thiel GV, Bach BR Jr, Cole BJ, Romeo AA. Operative Treatment of Chondral Defects in the Glenohumeral Joint. Arthroscopy. 2012 Jul 13.

Page 33 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515

- 97. Gross AE, Agnidis Z, Hutchison CR. Osteochondral defects of the talus treated with fresh osteochondral allograft transplantation. Foot Ankle Int. 2001 May;22(5):385-91.
- 98. Gudas R, Kalesinskas RJ, Kimtys V, Stankevicius E, Toliusis V, Bernotavicius G, Smailys A. A prospective randomized clinical study of mosaic osteochondral autologous transplantation versus microfracture for the treatment of osteochondral defects in the knee joint in young athletes. Arthroscopy. 2005 Sep;21(9):1066-75.
- 99. Gudas R, Stankevicius E, Monastyreckiene E, Pranys D, Kalesinskas RJ. Osteochondral autologous transplantation versus microfracture for the treatment of articular cartilage defects in the knee joint in athletes. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2006 Mar 2.
- 100. Haasper C, Zelle BA, Knobloch K, Jagodzinski M, Citak M, Lotz J, Krettek C, Zeichen J. No mid-term difference in mosaicplasty in previously treated versus previously untreated patients with osteochondral lesions of the talus. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg. 2008 May;128(5):499-504.
- 101. Haene R, Qamirani E, Story RA, Pinsker E, Daniels TR. Intermediate outcomes of fresh talar osteochondral allografts for treatment of large osteochondral lesions of the talus. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2012 Jun 20;94(12):1105-10.
- 102. Hahn DB, Aanstoos ME, Wilkins RM. Osteochondral lesions of the talus treated with fresh talar allografts. Foot Ankle Int. 2010 Apr;31(4):277-82.
- 103. Halbrecht J. Long-term failure of thermal shrinkage for laxity of the anterior cruciate ligament. Am J Sports Med. 2005 Jul;33(7):990-5.
- 104. Hangody L. The mosaicplasty technique for osteochondral lesions of the talus. Foot Ankle Clin. 2003 Jun;8(2):259-73.
- 105. Hangody L, Dobos J, Baló E, Pánics G, Hangody LR, Berkes I. Clinical experiences with autologous osteochondral mosaicplasty in an athletic population: a 17-year prospective multicenter study. Am J Sports Med. 2010 Jun;38(6):1125-33.
- 106. Hangody L, Feczkó P, Bartha L, Bodó G, Kish G. Mosaicplasty for the treatment of articular defects of the knee and ankle. Clin Orthop. 2001 Oct(391 Suppl):S32836.
- 107. Hangody L, Füles P. Autologous osteochondral mosaicplasty for the treatment of fullthickness defects of weight-bearing joints: ten years of experimental and clinical experience. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2003 Jan;85-A Suppl 2:25-32.
- Hangody L, Rathonyi GK, Duska Z, Vasarhelyi G, Fules P, Modis L. Autologous osteochondral mosaicplasty. Surgical technique. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2004 Mar;86-A Suppl1:65-72.
- 109. Hannon CP, Smyth NA, Murawski CD, Savage-Elliott I, Deyer TW, Calder JD, Kennedy JG. Osteochondral lesions of the talus: aspects of current management. Bone Joint J. 2014 Feb;96-B(2):164-71.
- 110. Hanypsiak BT, Faulks C, Fine K, Malin E, Shaffer B, Connell M. Rupture of the biceps tendon after arthroscopic thermal capsulorrhaphy. Arthroscopy. 2004;20(6):77-9.

- 111. Harada H, Kobayashi M, Matsuda S, Fujita H. Arthroscopic evaluation after osteochondral autogenous transfer with osteotomy of medial malleolus for osteochondral lesion of the talar dome. Foot and ankle surgery Jan 2022; 28:1:25-29.
- 112. Hayes, Inc. Health Technology Brief. Osteochondral Autograft Transplantation (OAT) or Mosaicplasty for Lesions of the Talus (Ankle). Lansdale, PA: Hayes, Inc.; Published Jul 9, 2012; reviewed Jun 26, 2014.
- 113. Hawkins RJ, Krishnan SG, Karas SG, Noonan TJ, Horan MP. Electrothermal arthroscopic shoulder capsulorrhaphy: a minimum 2-year follow-up. Am J Sports Med. 2007 Sep;35(9):1484-8.
- 114. Helsper EA, Frantz LM, Adams JM, Morris HA, Hearon BF. Arthroscopic thermal stabilization for distal radioulnar joint instability: 3 to 19 years follow-up. J Hand Surg Eur Vol. 2020 Nov;45(9):916-922.
- 115. Hess DE, Werner BC, Deal DN. Use of Particulated Juvenile Articular Cartilage Allograft for Osteochondral Lesions of the Wrist. Hand (N Y). 2017 Sep;12(5):NP62-NP67.
- 116. Hindle P, Hendry JL, Keating JF, Biant LC. Autologous osteochondral mosaicplasty or TruFit<sup>™</sup> plugs for cartilage repair. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2013 Apr 16.
- 117. Horas U, Pelinkovic D, Herr G, Aigner T, Schnettler R. Autologous chondrocyte implantation and osteochondral cylinder transplantation in cartilage repair of the knee joint. A prospective, comparative trial. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2003 Feb;85-A(2):185-92.
- 118. Hu Y, Guo Q, Jiao C, Mei Y, Jiang D, Wang J, Zheng Z. Treatment of large cystic medial osteochondral lesions of the talus with autologous osteoperiosteal cylinder grafts. Arthroscopy. 2013 Aug;29(8):1372-9.
- 119. Hung WC, Wang JP, Huang YC, Yin CY, Wu CY, Huang HK. Arthroscopic-assisted radiocarpal ligaments tensioning for dynamic radiocarpal instability. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2022 Feb 17;23(1):158.
- 120. Hunter DJ. Osteoarthritis. In: Goldman L, Cooney, KA. Goldman-Cecil Medicine. 27<sup>th</sup> ed. Philadelphia, PA, Elsevier. 2024. Ch. 241, 1737-1741.e1.
- 121. Huntley JS, Bush PG, McBirnie JM, Simpson AH, Hall AC. Chondrocyte death associated with human femoral osteochondral harvest as performed for mosaicplasty. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2005 Feb;87(2):351-60.
- 122. Hurley ET, Murawski CD, Paul J, et al. Osteochondral Autograft: Proceedings of the International Consensus Meeting on Cartilage Repair of the Ankle. Foot Ankle Int. 2018 Jul;39(1\_suppl):28S-34S.
- 123. Hyer CF, Vancourt R. Arthroscopic repair of lateral ankle instability by using the thermalassisted capsular shift procedure: a review of 4 cases. J Foot and Ankle Surg. 2004 Mar 1;43(2):104-9.
- 124. Imhoff AB, Paul J, Ottinger B, Wörtler K, Lämmle L, Spang J, Hinterwimmer S. Osteochondral transplantation of the talus: long-term clinical and magnetic resonance imaging evaluation. Am J Sports Med. 2011 Jul;39(7):1487-93.

- 125. Indelli PF, Dillingham MF, Fanton GS, Schurman DJ. Monopolar thermal treatment of symptomatic anterior cruciate ligament instability. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2003 Feb;(407):139-47.
- 126. Iwasaki N, Kato H, Ishikawa J, Saitoh S, Minami A. Autologous osteochondral mosaicplasty for capitellar osteochondritis dissecans in teenaged patients. Am J Sports Med. 2006 Aug;34(8):1233-9..
- 127. Iwasaki N, Kato H, Ishikawa J, Masuko T, Funakoshi T, Minami A . Autologous osteochondral mosaicplasty for osteochondritis dissecans of the elbow in teenage athletes. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2009 Oct;91(10):2359-66.
- 128. Janis L, Kaplansky DB, DeCarbo WT. Early clinical experience with a fresh talar transplant inlay allograft for the treatment of osteochondral lesions of the talus. J Am Podiatr Med Assoc. 2010 Jan-Feb;100(1):25-34.
- 129. Jansen N, Van Riet RP, Meermans G, Verborgt O, Declercq G. Thermal capsulorrhaphy in internal shoulder impingement: a 7-year follow-up study. Acta Orthop Belg. 2012 Jun;78(3):304-8.
- 130. Jeng CL, Kadakia A, White KL, Myerson MS. Fresh osteochondral total ankle allograft transplantation for the treatment of ankle arthritis. Foot Ankle Int. 2008 Jun;29(6):554-60.
- 131. Johnson SM, Robinson CM. Shoulder instability in patients with joint hyperlaxity. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2010 Jun;92(6):1545-57.
- 132. Jüni P, Hari R, Rutjes AW, Fischer R, Silletta MG, Reichenbach S, da Costa BR. Intraarticular corticosteroid for knee osteoarthritis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2015 Oct 22;2015(10):CD005328.
- 133. Karachalios T, Giotikas D, Roidis N, Poultsides L, Bargiotas K, Malizos KN. Total knee replacement performed with either a mini-midvastus or a standard approach: a prospective randomised clinical and radiological trial. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2008 May;90(5):584-91.
- 134. Kim T, Haskell A. Patient-Reported Outcomes After Structural Autograft for Large or Cystic Talar Dome Osteochondral Lesions. Foot Ankle Int. 2020 May;41(5):549-555.
- 135. Kim CW, Jamali A, Tontz W Jr, Convery FR, Brage ME, Bugbee W. Treatment of posttraumatic ankle arthrosis with bipolar tibiotalar osteochondral shell allografts. Foot Ankle Int. 2002 Dec;23(12):1091-102.
- 136. Kircher J, Patzer T, Magosch P, Lichtenberg S, Habermeyer P. Osteochondral autologous transplantation for the treatment of full-thickness cartilage defects of the shoulder: results at nine years. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2009 Apr;91(4):499-503.
- 137. Kluyskens L, Debieux P, Wong KL, Krych AJ, Saris DBF. Biomaterials for meniscus and cartilage in knee surgery: state of the art. J ISAKOS. 2021 Jun 28: jisakos-2020-000600.
- 138. Koh JS, Mohan PC, Howe TS, Lee BP, Chia SL, Yang Z, Morrey BF. Fasciotomy and surgical tenotomy for recalcitrant lateral elbow tendinopathy: early clinical experience with a novel

device for minimally invasive percutaneous microresection. Am J Sports Med. 2013 Mar;41(3):636-44.

- 139. Kohli S, Schwenck J, Barlow I. Failure rates and clinical outcomes of synthetic meniscal implants following partial meniscectomy: a systematic review. Knee Surg Relat Res. 2022 Jun 13;34(1):27.
- 140. Kolasinski SL, Neogi T, Hochberg MC, et.al., 2019 American College of Rheumatology/Arthritis Foundation Guideline for the Management of Osteoarthritis of the Hand, Hip, and Knee. Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken). 2020 Feb;72(2):149-162.
- 141. Kolker D, Murray M, Wilson M. Osteochondral defects of the talus treated with autologous bone grafting. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2004 May;86(4):521-6.
- 142. Kopka M, Sheehan B, Degen R, Wong I, Hiemstra L, Ayeni O, Getgood A, Beavis C, Volesky M, Outerbridge R, Matache B. Arthroscopy Association of Canada Position Statement on Intra-articular Injections for Knee Osteoarthritis. Orthop J Sports Med. 2019 Jul 19;7(7):2325967119860110.
- 143. Krebs NM, Kehoe JL, Van Wagner MJ, Rios-Bedoya C. The Efficacy of Subchondroplasty for the Treatment of Knee Pain Associated with Bone Marrow Lesions. Spartan Med Res J. 2020 Jan 30;4(2):11767.
- 144. Kreuz PC, Steinwachs M, Erggelet C, Lahm A, Henle P, Niemeyer P. Mosaicplasty with autogenous talar autograft for osteochondral lesions of the talus after failed primary arthroscopic management: A prospective study with a 4-year follow-up. Am J Sports Med. 2005 Sep.
- 145. Kwak SK, Kern BS, Ferkel RD, Chan KW, Kasraeian S, Applegate GR. Autologous chondrocyte implantation of the ankle: 2- to 10-year results. Am J Sports Med. 2014 Sep;42(9):2156-64.
- 146. Lee JI, Nha KW, Lee GY, Kim BH, Kim JW, Park JW. Long-term outcomes of arthroscopic debridement and thermal shrinkage for isolated partial intercarpal ligament tears. Orthopedics. 2012 Aug 1;35(8):e1204-9.
- 147. Lenz CG, Tan S, Carey AL, Ang K, Schneider T. Matrix-Induced Autologous Chondrocyte Implantation (MACI) Grafting for Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus. Foot Ankle Int. 2020 Sep;41(9):1099-1105.
- 148. Levy AS, Cousins K. The rational for and efficacy of subchondroplasty in the injured worker. J Orthop. 2020 Mar 27;22:48-52.
- 149. Leumann A, Valderrabano V, Wiewiorski M, Barg A, Hintermann B, Pagenstert G. Bony periosteum-covered iliac crest plug transplantation for severe osteochondral lesions of the talus: a modified mosaicplasty procedure. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2013 Jul 13.
- 150. Liu W, Liu F, Zhao W, Kim JM, Wang Z, Vrahas MS. Osteochondral autograft transplantation for acute ostoechondral fractures associated with an ankle fracture. Foot Ankle Int. 2011 Apr;32(4):437-42.

- 151. Logli AL, Bernard CD, O'Driscoll SW, et al. Osteochondritis dissecans lesions of the capitellum in overhead athletes: a review of current evidence and proposed treatment algorithm. Curr Rev Musculoskelet Med. 2019 Mar; 12(1): 1–12.
- 152. Maiotti M, Massoni C, Tarantino U. The use of arthroscopic thermal shrinkage to treat chronic lateral ankle instability in young athletes. Arthroscopy. 2005 Jun;21(6):751-7.
- 153. Manuel J, Moran SL. The diagnosis and treatment of scapholunate instability. Orthop Clin North Am. 2007 Apr;38(2):261-77, vii.
- 154. Marcacci M, Kon E, Delcogliano M, Filardo G, Busacca M, Zaffagnini S. Arthroscopic autologous osteochondral grafting for cartilage defects of the knee: prospective study results at a minimum 7-year follow-up. Am J Sports Med. 2007 Dec;35(12):2014-21.
- 155. Massoud SN, Levy O, Copeland SA. Radiofrequency capsular shrinkage for voluntary shoulder instability. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2007 Jan-Feb;16(1):43-8.
- 156. McAlindon TE, LaValley MP, Harvey WF, et al. Effect of Intra-articular Triamcinolone vs Saline on Knee Cartilage Volume and Pain in Patients With Knee Osteoarthritis: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA. 2017;317(19):1967–1975.
- 157. McMillan S, Saini S, Alyea E, Ford E. Office-Based Needle Arthroscopy: A Standardized Diagnostic Approach to the Knee. Arthrosc Tech. 2017 Jul 24;6(4):e1119-e1124.
- 158. McRae S, Leiter J, Subramanian K, Litchfield R, MacDonald P. Randomized controlled trial of arthroscopic electrothermal capsulorrhaphy with Bankart repair and isolated arthroscopic Bankart repair. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2016 Feb;24(2):414-21.
- 159. Meehan R, McFarlin S, Bugbee W, Brage M. Fresh ankle osteochondral allograft transplantation for tibiotalar joint arthritis. Foot Ankle Int. 2005 Oct;26(10):793-802.
- 160. Melton JT, Wilson AJ, Chapman-Sheath P, Cossey AJ. TruFit CB bone plug: chondral repair, scaffold design, surgical technique and early experiences. Expert Rev Med Devices. 2010 May;7(3):333-41.
- 161. Mendicino RW, Catanzariti AR, Hallivis R. Mosaicplasty for the treatment of osteochondral defects of the ankle joint. Clin Podiatr Med Surg. 2001 Jul;18(3):495-513.
- 162. Migliorini F, Eschweiler J, Götze C, Driessen A, Tingart M, Maffulli N. Matrix-induced autologous chondrocyte implantation (mACI) versus autologous matrix-induced chondrogenesis (AMIC) for chondral defects of the knee: a systematic review. Br Med Bull. 2022 Mar 21;141(1):47-59.
- 163. Migliorini F, Maffulli N, Baroncini A, Eschweiler J, Knobe M, Tingart M, Schenker H. Allograft Versus Autograft Osteochondral Transplant for Chondral Defects of the Talus: Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Am J Sports Med. 2021 Sep 23:3635465211037349.
- 164. Migliorini F, Maffulli N, Schenker H, Eschweiler J, Driessen A, Knobe M, Tingart M, Baroncini A. Surgical Management of Focal Chondral Defects of the Talus: A Bayesian Network Meta-analysis. Am J Sports Med. 2022 Aug;50(10):2853-2859.

- 165. Miniaci A, Codsi MJ. Thermal capsulorrhaphy for the treatment of shoulder instability. Am J Sports Med. 2006 Aug;34(8):1356-63.
- 166. Miniaci A, McBirnie J. Thermal capsular shrinkage for treatment of multidirectional instability of the shoulder. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2003 Dec;85-A(12):2283-7.
- 167. Mirzatolooei F, Alamdari MT, Khalkhali HR The impact of platelet-rich plasma on the prevention of tunnel widening in anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction using quadrupled autologous hamstring tendon: a randomised clinical trial. Bone Joint J. 2013 Jan;95-B(1):65-9.
- 168. Mishra DK, Fanton GS. Two-year outcome of arthroscopic bankart repair and electrothermal-assisted capsulorrhaphy for recurrent traumatic anterior shoulder instability. Arthroscopy. 2001 Oct;17(8):844-9.
- 169. Mohtadi NG, Hollinshead RM, Ceponis PJ, Chan DS, Fick GH. Multi-centre randomized controlled trial comparing electrothermal arthroscopic capsulorrhaphy versus open inferior capsular shift for patients with shoulder instability: protocol implementation and interim performance: lessons learned from conducting a multi-centre RCT. Trials. 2006 Feb 2;7:4.
- 170. Mohtadi NG, Kirkley A, Hollinshead RM, et al; Joint Orthopaedic Initiative for National Trials of the Shoulder-Canada. Electrothermal arthroscopic capsulorrhaphy: Old technology, new evidence. A multicenter randomized clinical trial. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2014;23(8):1171-1180.
- 171. Murawski CD1, Kennedy JG. Operative treatment of osteochondral lesions of the talus. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2013 Jun 5;95(11):1045-54.
- 172. Murphy GA. Arthroscopy of the Foot and Ankle. In: Azar FM, Beaty JH. Campbell's Operative Orthopaedics. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier; 2021. 2552-2575.e2.
- 173. Nairn LN, Subramaniam M, Ekhtiari S, Axelrod DE, Grant JA, Khan M. Safety and early results of Subchondroplasty® for the treatment of bone marrow lesions in osteoarthritis: a systematic review. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2021 Nov;29(11):3599-3607.
- 174. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Implantation of a shock or load absorber for mild to moderate symptomatic medial knee osteoarthritis. IPG512. Jan 23, 2015. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ipg512/
- 175. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Mosaicplasty for symptomatic articular cartilage defects of the knee. IPG607. Mar 14, 2018. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ipg607
- 176. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Osteoarthritis in over 16s: diagnosis and management. NG226. Oct 19, 2022. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng226
- 177. Neijna AG, Huddleston HP, Gomoll AH, Strickland SM. Medial Meniscus Root Repair With Implantable Shock Absorber Placement: A Combined Technique for Early Partial Weightbearing. Arthrosc Tech. 2024 Aug 9;14(1):103162.

- 178. Ng A, Bernhard K. The Use of Particulated Juvenile Allograft Cartilage in Foot and Ankle Surgery. Clin Podiatr Med Surg. 2018 Jan;35(1):11-18.
- Nin JR, Gasque GM, Azcárate AV, Beola JD, Gonzalez MH. Has platelet-rich plasma any role in anterior cruciate ligament allograft healing? Arthroscopy. 2009 Nov;25(11):1206-13.
- 180. Oakes DA, McAllister DR. Failure of heat shrinkage for treatment of a posterior cruciate ligament tear. Arthroscopy. 2003 Jul-Aug;19(6):E1-4
- 181. Ovesen J, Olsen BS, Johannsen HV. The clinical outcomes of mosaicplasty in the treatment of osteochondritis dissecans of the distal humeral capitellum of young athletes. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2011 Jul;20(5):813-8.
- 182. Pareek A, Parkes CW, Gomoll AH, Krych AJ. Improved 2-Year Freedom from Arthroplasty in Patients with High-Risk SIFK Scores and Medial Knee Osteoarthritis Treated with an Implantable Shock Absorber versus Non-Operative Care. Cartilage. 2023 Jun;14(2):164-171.
- 183. Pareek A, Parkes CW, Slynarski K, Walawski J, Smigielski R, Merwe WV, Krych AJ. Risk of Arthroplasty in Patients with Subchondral Insufficiency Fractures of the Knee: A Matched Study of the Implantable Shock Absorber using a Validated Predictive Model. J Knee Surg. 2024 Jan;37(1):73-78.
- 184. Park HB; Yokota A; Gill HS; El Rassi G; McFarland EG. Revision surgery for failed thermal capsulorrhaphy. Am J Sports Med. 2005 Sep;33(9):1321-6.
- 185. Park TS, Kim TS, Cho JH. Arthroscopic osteochondral autograft transfer in the treatment of an osteochondral defect of the humeral head: report of one case. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2006 Nov-Dec;15(6):e31-6.
- 186. Pasqualotto S, Sgroi AV, Causero A, Di Benedetto P, Zorzi C. Subchondroplasty in the Treatment of Bone Marrow Lesions of the Knee: Preliminary Experience on First 15 Patients. Joints. 2021 Jun 18;7(4):174-181.
- 187. Pavone V, Vescio A, Turchetta M, Giardina SMC, Culmone A, Testa G. Injection-Based Management of Osteoarthritis of the Knee: A Systematic Review of Guidelines. Front Pharmacol. 2021 Apr 20;12:661805.
- 188. Paul J, Sagstetter M, Lämmle L, Spang J, El-Azab H, Imhoff AB, Hinterwimmer S. Sports activity after osteochondral transplantation of the talus. Am Journal Sports Med. 40(4):870-874, 2012.
- 189. Peck E, Jelsing E, Onishi K. Advanced Ultrasound-Guided Interventions for Tendinopathy. Phys Med Rehabil Clin N Am. 2016 Aug;27(3):733-48.
- 190. Pell RF 4<sup>th</sup>, Uhl RL. Complications of thermal ablation in the wrist. Arthroscopy. 2004 Jul;20, Suppl 2:84-6.
- 191. Pelucacci LM, LaPorta GA. Subchondroplasty: Treatment of Bone Marrow Lesions in the Lower Extremity. Clin Podiatr Med Surg. 2018 Oct;35(4):367-371.

- 192. Pereira GF, Steele JR, Fletcher AN, Clement RD, Arasa MA, Adams SB. Fresh Osteochondral Allograft Transplantation for Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus: A Systematic Review. J Foot Ankle Surg. 2021 May-Jun;60(3):585-591.
- 193. Pereira TV, Saadat P, Bobos P, Iskander SM, Bodmer NS, Rudnicki M, Dan Kiyomoto H, Montezuma T, Almeida MO, Bansal R, Cheng PS, Busse JW, Sutton AJ, Tugwell P, Hawker GA, Jüni P, da Costa BR. Effectiveness and safety of intra-articular interventions for knee and hip osteoarthritis based on large randomized trials: A systematic review and network meta-analysis. Osteoarthritis Cartilage. 2025 Feb;33(2):207-217.
- 194. Philippon MJ. The role of arthroscopic thermal capsulorrhaphy in the hip. Clin Sports Med. 2001 Oct 1;20(4):81729.
- 195. Phillips M, Bhandari M, Grant J, Bedi A, Trojian T, Johnson A, Schemitsch E. A Systematic Review of Current Clinical Practice Guidelines on Intra-articular Hyaluronic Acid, Corticosteroid, and Platelet-Rich Plasma Injection for Knee Osteoarthritis: An International Perspective. Orthop J Sports Med. 2021 Aug 31;9(8):23259671211030272.
- 196. Pogorzala A, Kądzielawska E, Kubaszewski Ł, Dąbrowski M. Factors Influencing Treatment Outcome and Proprioception after Electrocoagulation of the Femoral Insertion of the Anterior Cruciate Ligament. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2022 Oct 20;19(20):13569.
- 197. Poursalehian M, Ghaderpanah R, Bagheri N, Mortazavi SMJ. Osteochondral allografts for the treatment of shoulder instability. Bone Jt Open. 2024 Jul 10;5(7):570-580.
- 198. Qulaghassi M, Cho YS, Khwaja M, Dhinsa B. Treatment strategies for osteochondral lesions of the talus: A review of the recent evidence. Foot (Edinb). 2021 Jun;47:101805.
- 199. Raikin SM. Fresh osteochondral allografts for large-volume cystic osteochondral defects of the talus. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2009 Dec;91(12):2818-26.
- 200. Reale D, Lucidi GA, Grassi A, Poggi A, Filardo G, Zaffagnini S. A Comparison Between Polyurethane and Collagen Meniscal Scaffold for Partial Meniscal Defects: Similar Positive Clinical Results at a Mean of 10 Years of Follow-up. Arthroscopy. 2021 Sep 25:S0749-8063(21)00843-4.
- 201. Reddy S, Pedowitz DI, Parekh SG, Sennett BJ, Okereke E. The morbidity associated with osteochondral harvest from asymptomatic knees for the treatment of osteochondral lesions of the talus. Am J Sports Med. 2007 Jan;35(1):80-5.
- 202. Reyes AM, Katz JN. Racial/Ethnic and Socioeconomic Disparities in Osteoarthritis Management. Rheum Dis Clin North Am. 2021 Feb;47(1):21-40.
- Richter M, Zech S, Naef I, Meissner SA. Autologous Matrix induced Chondrogenesis plus Peripheral Blood Concentrate (AMIC+PBC) in chondral defects of the first metatarsophalangeal joint - 7-year follow-up. Foot Ankle Surg. 2025a Feb 6:S1268-7731(25)00029-3.
- 204. Richter M, Zech S, Naef I, Meissner S. Autologous matrix induced chondrogenesis plus peripheral blood concentrate (AMIC+PBC) in chondral lesions of the ankle as part of a complex surgical approach - 7-year follow-up. Foot Ankle Surg. 2025b Feb 17:S1268-7731(25)00041-4.

- 205. Ricks M, Belward P, Hargreaves D. Long-Term Results of Arthroscopic Capsular Shrinkage for Palmar Midcarpal Instability of the Wrist. J Wrist Surg. 2021 Jun;10(3):224-228.
- 206. Rodkey WG, DeHaven KE, Montgomery WH 3rd, Baker CL Jr, Beck CL Jr, Hormel SE, Steadman JR, Cole BJ, Briggs KK. Comparison of the collagen meniscus implant with partial meniscectomy. A prospective randomized trial. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2008 Jul;90(7):1413-26.
- 207. Rolfes K. Arthroscopic treatment of shoulder instability: a systematic review of capsular plication versus thermal capsulorrhaphy. J Athl Train. 2015 Jan;50(1):105-9.
- 208. Royal Australian College of General Practitioners (RACGP). Guideline for the management of knee and hip osteoarthritis. 2nd ed. East Melbourne, Vic: RACGP, 2018.
- 209. Rush SM. Trinity Evolution. Foot Ankle Spec. 2010 Jun;3(3):144-7.
- 210. Ryu R, Ryu J. Multidirectional instability—arthroscopic treatment and outcomes. In: Matsen FA, Cordasco FA, Sperling JW, Lippitt SB, Antuna S, Bois AJ, Hsu JE, Parsons BO. Rockwood and Matsen's The Shoulder. 6th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier; 2022. 595-602.e2
- 211. Sabaghzadeh A, Mirzaee F, Shahriari Rad H, Bahramian F, Alidousti A, Aslani H. Osteochondral autograft transfer (mosaicplasty) for treatment of patients with osteochondral lesions of talus. Chin J Traumatol. 2019 Dec 24. pii: S1008-1275(19)30413-4.
- 212. Sabaghzadeh A, Mirzaee F, Shahriari Rad H, Bahramian F, Alidousti A, Aslani H. Osteochondral autograft transfer (mosaicplasty) for treatment of patients with osteochondral lesions of talus. Chin J Traumatol. 2020 Feb;23(1):60-62.
- 213. Saltzman BM, Lin J, Lee S. Particulated Juvenile Articular Cartilage Allograft Transplantation for Osteochondral Talar Lesions. Cartilage. 2017 Jan;8(1):61-72.
- Samuels J, Pillinger MH, Jevsevar D, Felson D, Simon LS. Critical appraisal of intraarticular glucocorticoid injections for symptomatic osteoarthritis of the knee. Osteoarthritis Cartilage. 2021 Jan;29(1):8-16.
- 215. Sanapati J, Manchikanti L, Atluri S, et al. Do Regenerative Medicine Therapies Provide Long-Term Relief in Chronic Low Back Pain: A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis. Pain Physician. 2018 Nov;21(6):515-540.
- 216. Sato K, Nakamura T, Toyama Y, Ikegami H. Costal osteochondral grafts for osteochondritis dissecans of the capitulum humeri. Tech Hand Up Extrem Surg. 2008 Jun;12(2):85-91.
- 217. Saxena A, Eakin C. Articular talar injuries in athletes: results of microfracture and autogenous bone graft. Am J Sports Med. 2007 Oct;35(10):1680-7.
- 218. Savage-Elliott I, Ross KA, Smyth NA, Murawski CD, Kennedy JG. Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus: A Current Concepts Review and Evidence-Based Treatment Paradigm. Foot Ankle Spec. 2014 Aug 5.

- 219. Scheibel M, Bartl C, Magosch P, Lichtenberg S, Habermeyer P. Osteochondral autologous transplantation for the treatment of full-thickness articular cartilage defects of the shoulder. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2004 Sep;86(7):991-7.
- 220. Scranton PE Jr, Frey CC, Feder KS. Outcome of osteochondral autograft transplantation for type-V cystic osteochondral lesions of the talus. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2006 May;88(5):614-9.
- 221. Seng C, Mohan PC, Koh SB, Howe TS, Lim YG, Lee BP, Morrey BF. Ultrasonic Percutaneous Tenotomy for Recalcitrant Lateral Elbow Tendinopathy: Sustainability and Sonographic Progression at 3 Years. Am J Sports Med. 2016; 44(2):504-510.
- 222. Shea KG, Carey JL. Management of anterior cruciate ligament injuries: evidence-based guideline [published correction appears in J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2015 Jun;23(6):393]. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2015;23(5):e1-e5.
- 223. Shimada K, Tanaka H, Matsumoto T, Miyake J, Higuchi H, Gamo K, Fuji T. Cylindrical costal osteochondral autograft for reconstruction of large defects of the capitellum due to osteochondritis dissecans. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2012 Jun 6;94(11):992-1002.
- 224. Shimada K, Yoshida T, Nakata K, Hamada M, Akita S. Reconstruction with an osteochondral autograft for advanced osteochondritis dissecans of the elbow. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2005 Jun;(435):140-7.
- 225. Shimozono Y, Hurley ET, Myerson CL, Kennedy JG. Good clinical and functional outcomes at mid-term following autologous osteochondral transplantation for osteochondral lesions of the talus. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2018 Oct;26(10):3055-3062.
- 226. Siebold R, Suezer F, Schmitt B, Trattnig S, Essig M. Good clinical and MRI outcome after arthroscopic autologous chondrocyte implantation for cartilage repair in the knee. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2017 Mar 3.
- 227. Slutsky DJ. Arthroscopic dorsal radiocarpal ligament repair. Arthroscopy. 2005 Dec;21(12):1486.
- 228. Smith DB, Carter TR, Johnson DH. High failure rate for electrothermal shrinkage of the lax anterior cruciate ligament: a multicenter follow-up past 2 years. Arthroscopy. 2008 Jun;24(6):637-41.
- 229. Smyth NA, Murawski CD, Adams SB Jr, et al. Osteochondral Allograft: Proceedings of the International Consensus Meeting on Cartilage Repair of the Ankle. Foot Ankle Int. 2018 Jul;39(1\_suppl):35S-40S.
- 230. Spak RT, Teitge RA. Fresh osteochondral allografts for patellofemoral arthritis: Long term follow-up. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2006 Mar;444:193-200.
- 231. Steadman JR, Cameron-Donaldson ML, Briggs KK, Rodkey WG. A minimally invasive technique ("healing response") to treat proximal ACL injuries in skeletally immature athletes. J Knee Surg. 2006 Jan;19(1):8-13.
- 232. Steadman JR, Matheny LM, Briggs KK, Rodkey WG, Carreira DS. Outcomes following healing response in older, active patients: a primary anterior cruciate ligament repair technique. J Knee Surg. 2012 Jul;25(3):255-60.

Page 43 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515

- 233. Szerb I, Hangody L, Duska Z, Kaposi NP. Mosaicplasty: long-term follow-up. Bull Hosp Jt Dis. 2005;63(1-2):54-62.
- 234. Tice J. Collagen meniscus implant for repair of medial meniscus injury of the knee. California Technology Assessment Forum. Jun, 2010.
- 235. Tontz WL Jr, Bugbee WD, Brage ME. Use of allografts in the management of ankle arthritis. Foot Ankle Clin. 2003 Jun;8(2):361-73, xi.
- 236. Torres DE, McCain JP. Arthroscopic electrothermal capsulorrhaphy for the treatment of recurrent temporomandibular joint dislocation. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2012 Apr 7.
- 237. Tradati D, De Luca P, Maione A, Uboldi FM, Volpi P, de Girolamo L, Berruto M. AMIC-Autologous Matrix-Induced Chondrogenesis Technique in Patellar Cartilage Defects Treatment: A Retrospective Study with a Mid-Term Follow-Up. J Clin Med. 2020 Apr 20;9(4):1184.
- 238. Tsuda E, Ishibashi Y, Sato H, Yamamoto Y, Toh S. Osteochondral autograft transplantation for osteochondritis dissecans of the capitellum in nonthrowing athletes. Arthroscopy. 2005 Oct;21(10):1270.
- 239. Ueda Y, Sugaya H, Takahashi N, et al. Osteochondral Autograft Transportation vs Arthroscopic Fragment Resection for Large Capitellar Osteochondritis Dissecans in Adolescent Athletes - A Minimum of 5-year Follow-up. Orthop J Sports Med. 2019 Jul; 7(7 suppl5): 2325967119S00368.
- 240. U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research. MACI. 2016. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.fda.gov/media/101914/download
- 241. U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Center for Devices and Radiological Health (CDRH). De Novo Classification Database. MISHA Knee System. DEN220033. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cdrh/cfdocs/cfpmn/denovo.cfm?id=DEN220033
- 242. U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Center for Devices and Radiological Health (CDRH). 510(k) Premarket Notification Database. Jan 18, 2000. Oratec Interventions ORA-50 K994333. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cdrh/cfdocs/cfPMN/pmn.cfm?ID=K994333
- 243. U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Center for Devices and Radiological Health (CDRH). 510(k) Premarket Notification Database. ReGen Collagen Scaffold. K082079. Dec 18, 2008. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cdrh/cfdocs/cfPMN/pmn.cfm?ID=K082079
- 244. U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Center for Devices and Radiological Health (CDRH). 510(k) Premarket Notification Database. Tenex Health TX System. K153299. Mar 3, 2016. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at: https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cdrh/cfdocs/cfPMN/pmn.cfm?ID=K153299
- 245. U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Center for Devices and Radiological Health (CDRH). 510(k) Premarket Notification Database. Aug 31, 2000. VAPR TC Electrode.

Page 44 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515 K002402. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cdrh/cfdocs/cfpmn/pmn.cfm?id=k002402

- 246. U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Center for Devices and Radiological Health (CDRH). 510(k) Premarket Notification Database. Oct 25, 1999. VULCAN EAS. K991140. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cdrh/cfdocs/cfPMN/pmn.cfm?ID=K991140
- 247. Uson J, Rodriguez-García SC, Castellanos-Moreira R, et. al., EULAR recommendations for intra-articular therapies. Ann Rheum Dis. 2021 Oct;80(10):1299-1305.
- 248. Usuelli FG, D'Ambrosi R, Maccario C, Boga M, de Girolamo L. All-arthroscopic AMIC® (AT-AMIC®) technique with autologous bone graft for talar osteochondral defects: clinical and radiological results. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2018 Mar;26(3):875-881.
- 249. VA/DoD. VA/DoD clinical practice guideline for the non-surgical management of hip & knee osteoarthritis. 2020. Accessed Mar 10, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.healthquality.va.gov/index.asp
- 250. Vajapey S, Ghenbot S, Baria MR, Magnussen RA, Vasileff WK. Utility of Percutaneous Ultrasonic Tenotomy for Tendinopathies: A Systematic Review. Sports Health. 2021 May-Jun;13(3):258-264.
- 251. Valderrabano V, Leumann A, Rasch H, Egelhof T, Hintermann B, Pagenstert G. Knee-toankle mosaicplasty for the treatment of osteochondral lesions of the ankle joint. Am J Sports Med. 2009 Nov;37 Suppl 1:105S-111S.
- 252. Valderrabano V, Miska M, Leumann A, Wiewiorski M. Reconstruction of osteochondral lesions of the talus with autologous spongiosa grafts and autologous matrix-induced chondrogenesis. Am J Sports Med. 2013 Mar;41(3):519-27.
- 253. Valentí Azcárate A, Lamo-Espinosa J, Aquerreta Beola JD, Hernandez Gonzalez M, Mora Gasque G Valentí Nin JR. Comparison between two different platelet-rich plasma preparations and control applied during anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction. Is there any evidence to support their use? Injury. 2014 Oct;45 Suppl 4:S36-41.
- 254. van Eck CF, van Meel TAC, van den Bekerom MPJ, Zijl JAC, Kooistra B. Heat-Related Complications from Radiofrequency and Electrocautery Devices Used in Arthroscopic Surgery: A Systematic Review. Arthrosc Sports Med Rehabil. 2021 Feb 23;3(2):e605e613.
- 255. VanTienderen RJ, Dunn JC, Kusnezov N, Orr JD. Osteochondral Allograft Transfer for Treatment of Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus: A Systematic Review. Arthroscopy. 2017 Jan;33(1):217-222.
- 256. Ventura A, Terzaghi C, Macchi V, Borgo E, Legnani C. Management of isolated anterior talofibular ligament lesion in patients suffering from chronic ankle instability: comparison of two minimally invasive surgical techniques. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci. 2022 Apr;26(8):2944-2948.
- 257. Veronesi F, Di Matteo B, Vitale ND, Filardo G, Visani A, Kon E, Fini M. Biosynthetic scaffolds for partial meniscal loss: A systematic review from animal models to clinical practice. Bioact Mater. 2021 Apr 7;6(11):3782-3800.

Page 45 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515

- 258. Vogrin M, Rupreht M, Crnjac A, Dinevski D, Krajnc Z, Recnik G. The effect of plateletderived growth factors on knee stability after anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction: a prospective randomized clinical study. Wien Klin Wochenschr. 2010 May;122 Suppl 2:91-5.
- 259. Vogt S, Siebenlist S, Hensler D, Weigelt L, Ansah P, Woertler K, Imhoff AB. Osteochondral transplantation in the elbow leads to good clinical and radiologic long-term results: an 8-to 14-year follow-up examination. Am J Sports Med. 2011 Dec;39(12):2619-25.
- Voigt JD, Mosier M, Huber B. Diagnostic needle arthroscopy and the economics of improved diagnostic accuracy: a cost analysis. Appl Health Econ Health Policy. 2014;Oct;12(5):523-535.
- 261. Voleti PB, Hamula MJ, Baldwin KD, Lee GC. Current data do not support routine use of patient-specific instrumentation in total knee arthroplasty. J Arthroplasty. 2014 Sep;29(9):1709-12.
- 262. Washington State Department of Labor and Industries. Office of Medical Director. Health Technology Assessment. Thermal shrinkage for the treatment of shoulder instability and anterior cruciate ligament laxity. Jun 3, 2003. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://lni.wa.gov/patient-care/treating-patients/conditions-and-treatments
- 263. Washington State Health Care Authority (WSHCA). Health Technology Assessment Program. Treatment of Chondral Defects of the Knee. Final Evidence Report. Aug 21, 2024. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.hca.wa.gov/abouthca/programs-and-initiatives/health-technology-assessment/treatments-chondral-defectsknee
- 264. Washington State Health Care Authority (WSHCA). Health Technology Clinical Committee. Osteochondral allograft/autograft transplantation (OAT). Final report. Oct 17, 2011. Updated Jan 31, 2018. Accessed Mar 7, 2025. Available at URL address: https://www.hca.wa.gov/about-hca/programs-and-initiatives/health-technologyassessment/treatments-chondral-defects-knee
- 265. Wasmaier J, Kubik-Huch R, Pfirrmann C, Grehn H, Bieg C, Eid K. Proximal anterior cruciate ligament tears: the healing response technique versus conservative treatment. J Knee Surg. 2013 Aug;26(4):263-71.
- 266. Wong YC, Ho PC. Arthroscopic Thermal Shrinkage: A Novel Method for the Treatment of Chronic Volar Plate Instability at the Metacarpal Phalangeal Joint of the Thumb. J Hand Surg Asian Pac Vol. 2019 Sep;24(3):347-352.
- 267. Woelfle JV, Reichel H, Nelitz M. Indications and limitations of osteochondral autologous transplantation in osteochondritis dissecans of the talus. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2013 Aug;21(8):1925-30.
- 268. Wülker N, Lambermont JP, Sacchetti L, Lazaró JG, Nardi J. A prospective randomized study of minimally invasive total knee arthroplasty compared with conventional surgery. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2010 Jul 7;92(7):1584-90.
- 269. Xerogeanes JW, Safran MR, Huber B, Mandelbaum BR, Robertson W, Gambardella RA. A prospective multi-center clinical trial to compare efficiency, accuracy and safety of the

Page 46 of 47 Medical Coverage Policy: 0515 VisionScope imaging system compared to MRI and diagnostic arthroscopy. Orthopaedic Journal of Sports Medicine. 2014;2(7) (suppl2).

- 270. Yamamoto Y, Ishibashi Y, Tsuda E, Sato H, Toh S. Osteochondral autograft transplantation for osteochondritis dissecans of the elbow in juvenile baseball players: minimum 2-year follow-up. Am J Sports Med. 2006 May;34(5):714-20.
- 271. Yoon HS, Park YJ, Lee M, Choi WJ, Lee JW. Osteochondral Autologous Transplantation Is Superior to Repeat Arthroscopy for the Treatment of Osteochondral Lesions of the Talus After Failed Primary Arthroscopic Treatment. Am J Sports Med. 2014 Jun 6;42(8):1896-1903.
- 272. Zaffagnini S, Giordano G, Vascellari A, Bruni D, Neri MP, Iacono F, Kon E, Presti ML, Marcacci M. Arthroscopic collagen meniscus implant results at 6 to 8 years follow up. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2007 Feb;15(2):175-83.
- 273. Zeifang F, Oberle D, Nierhoff C, Richter W, Moradi B, Schmitt H. Autologous chondrocyte implantation using the original periosteum-cover technique versus matrix-associated autologous chondrocyte implantation: a randomized clinical trial. Am J Sports Med. 2010 May;38(5):924-33. Epub 2009 Dec 4.
- 274. Zeller IM, Sharma A, Kurtz WB, Anderle MR, Komistek RD. Customized versus Patient-Sized Cruciate-Retaining Total Knee Arthroplasty: An In Vivo Kinematics Study Using Mobile Fluoroscopy. J Arthroplasty. 2017 Apr;32(4):1344-1350.
- Zengerink M, Struijs PA, Tol JL, van Dijk CN. Treatment of osteochondral lesions of the talus: a systematic review. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 2010 Feb;18(2):238-46. Epub 2009 Oct 27.

Type of Revision	Summary of Changes	Date
Annual Review	<ul> <li>Revised policy statement for healing response microfracture technique.</li> <li>Removed policy statement for subacromial balloon spacer.</li> </ul>	4/15/2025
Focused Review	• Added policy statement for thermal shrinkage.	7/15/2024
Annual Review	<ul> <li>Added policy statement for medial knee implanted shock absorber.</li> <li>Remove statements for focal resurfacing of knee joint and allograft bone substitutes for isolated facet fusion.</li> </ul>	4/15/2024

## **Revision Details**

"Cigna Companies" refers to operating subsidiaries of The Cigna Group. All products and services are provided exclusively by or through such operating subsidiaries, including Cigna Health and Life Insurance Company, Connecticut General Life Insurance Company, Evernorth Behavioral Health, Inc., Cigna Health Management, Inc., and HMO or service company subsidiaries of The Cigna Group. © 2025 The Cigna Group.